

EDI INVOICING AND REMITTANCE

110 AIR FREIGHT DETAILS & INVOICE 820 PAYMENT ORDER/REMITTANCE ADVICE 997 FUNCTIONAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT

VERSION 4010

FedEx Express

FedEx Ground

September 2020

This version is effective as of September 2020. Prior to implementation, contact your Electronic Commerce analyst to ensure you have the latest version available.

This document contains information proprietary and confidential to FedEx Corporation and may not be disclosed without authorization from FedEx. The proprietary and confidential information is contained on each page of the document and may not be copied or otherwise reproduced or distributed without authorization from FedEx.

© 1992–2018 FedEx Corporation unpublished. FedEx and the FedEx "logo" are registered service marks of FedEx Corporation. All rights reserved

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION
WHAT IS EDI?
ELECTRONIC FILE DATA FLOW
GUIDELINES AND LIMITATIONS8
General
For Duty/Tax Invoicing8
For Remittances (U.S. Payor only)9
For Transmissions9
REMITTANCE10
PROCEDURES FOR SUBMITTING REMITTANCE DATA10
PAYMENT OPTIONS
PAYMENT BY CHECK:
ELECTRONIC PAYMENT:11
ELECTRONIC INVOICE ADJUSTMENT NOTIFICATION12
COMMUNICATION OPTIONS
Value Added Network13
GETTING STARTED
RESOURCES
INVOICE RECORD LAYOUT16
TRANSMISSION ENVELOPE17
SEGMENT SYNTAX – NON TRANS INVOICING
SEGMENT SYNTAX - LATE FEE ONLY INVOICING
DESCRIPTION OF DATA ELEMENTS23
SAMPLE INVOICE FILE
CODES DICTIONARY
REMITTANCE RECORD LAYOUT
REMITTANCE ENVELOPE

39
41
44
47
47
48
49
51

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this guide is to assist electronic data trading partners with information about implementing an Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) process with FedEx for Invoicing and Remittance data of FedEx Express[®] and FedEx Ground[®] shipments. The guide discusses benefits of EDI and how to get started with implementation. This guide will also provide resources for getting additional information.

FedEx provides an additional electronic Invoicing and Remittance solution besides traditional EDI, which is FedEx[®] Billing Online. This solution is outlined in more detail at: **fedex.com/us/fcl/pckgenvlp/online-billing**. You can also call your FedEx Account Executive or Electronic Revenue Support (ERS) Analyst for more information.

FedEx Billing Online Plus is a web-based solution allowing users view and settle all FedEx Express and FedEx Ground invoices. Benefits include:

- View invoices and shipment detail
- Schedule Electronic Funds Transfer payments or pay with a check
- Create reports and complete administrative functions
- Question shipment charges
- Download invoice data
- Register online

WHAT IS EDI?

Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) is the electronic exchange of business documents using a standardized format. The entities that transmit or receive this electronic data are called trading partners.

EDI can be used to transfer invoice and remittance data for FedEx Express and Ground shipments between FedEx and authorized trading partners.

EDI processing helps FedEx deliver top-quality service that takes advantage of advanced informationmanagement technology. EDI can help customers increase efficiency while reducing errors and operating costs. Additional specific benefits of implementing EDI with FedEx include:

- Reduced paper handling and mailing costs. In most cases the costs to transmit an electronic document is considerably less than mailing costs.
- Invoices for multiple FedEx accounts can be combined into a single transmission. Electronic invoicing enhances your control over accounts payable, even when shipments originate from multiple sites.
- Eliminates keying of invoice data and reduces errors, so you'll spend less time and effort verifying and processing your bills.
- Electronic invoicing provides convenient verification of shipping charges and proof of delivery (FedEx Express only).
- Electronic invoicing allows for quick and accurate allocation of shipping costs to internal departments and third parties, streamlining your accounting and improving cash flow.
- Invoice adjustments can be submitted electronically.
- Multiple data formats allow easy integration with Accounts Payable processes.

ELECTRONIC FILE DATA FLOW



Electronic Data transmitted to/from FedExNet mailbox (or VAN of choice)

- 1. Invoices transmitted to customer
- 2. Remittance Advice and/or Dispute Request transmitted to FedEx
- 3. Dispute Resolution or corrected invoice transmitted to customer
- 4. Payment via Check or Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT)

GUIDELINES AND LIMITATIONS

General

In addition to the terms and conditions stated in the FedEx Service Guide:

- <u>To be eligible for electronic invoicing, you must send your remittance data electronically</u> (US). Payment can be made via check or Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT).
- Past due charges will be sent electronically unless otherwise specified. In accordance with the FedEx Service Guide, payment must be made within 15 days of the invoice date.
- Packaging Supplies/Retail Sales and Electronic Export Information/EEI charges will be included with EDI files unless otherwise requested.
- On your normal billing cycle, you will receive an invoice file for all account numbers requested to be billed electronically.
- All shipments billed to the accounts that you provide to us for electronic invoicing will be included in the invoice transmission with the exception of Same Day Service.
- You can receive Intra-U.S. and International invoices (separate invoice files) for both Express and Ground.
- Duty/tax invoices for International shipments will be included in the International file. Unless
 otherwise instructed.
- Electronic documents are not considered "received" until they are accessible on the receiving mailbox.
- Electronic documents transmitted for electronic invoice and remittance are considered written documents. They constitute an original when they are printed from electronic files or records established and maintained in the course of business.
- Failure to retrieve electronic invoice files in a timely manner may result in termination of electronic invoicing by FedEx. Paper invoicing will resume.
- Lack of reference data provided by the shipper is NOT a valid reason for invoice adjustments.
- Short payment problems identified by FedEx that are related to programming in your accounts payable system or databases must be corrected immediately.
- FedEx may modify electronic invoice and remittance formats at any time.
- After implementation, either party can terminate electronic invoice and remittance with prior notice.
- Shipments are governed by service conditions in the current FedEx Service Guide and Addendum.
- If there is a conflict between this guide and the FedEx Service Guide, the Service Guide will take precedence.

For Duty/Tax Invoicing

The following guidelines and limitations apply to the FedEx Electronic Duty/Tax Invoicing process:

• Duty/tax adjustment requests may not be submitted electronically, and must be submitted in writing.

- Duty/tax Customs documentation may be mailed or available online.
- The duty/tax tracking number in the duty/tax record will be the same tracking number used for the transportation charges of the shipment.
- The International freight charges and duty/tax charges may be billed on separate invoices and may appear in different electronic invoice files.

For Remittances (U.S. Payor only)

The following guidelines and limitations apply to the FedEx Electronic Remittance process:

- All remittances can be included on your transmission regardless of the billing medium (electronic or paper).
- Domestic and International invoices can be included in one remit file.
- All payments on the transmission must total to a single check or EFT. Invoice adjustments can be included in the same transmission.

For Transmissions

FedEx will transmit your invoice files either daily or weekly on your preferred billing day. The following guidelines and limitations apply:

- Your ERS Analyst will assign a mailbox to you on our network, FedEx Net.
- At no cost to you, FedEx will pay for the transmission of invoice and remittance files to an electronic mailbox or to a value-added network of our choice. However, if you choose a different network, FedEx pays the costs of the transmission interconnect only. Your company is responsible for all charges from your value-added network provider.
- You will provide and maintain your equipment, software, services, and testing necessary to effectively and reliably send and receive electronic documents.
- You are responsible for using proper mailbox procedures to ensure that all electronic documents are duly authorized and protected from improper access.

REMITTANCE

PROCEDURES FOR SUBMITTING REMITTANCE DATA

You must create a remittance file to indicate which shipments are being paid. Your remittance file may contain all of your Intra-U.S. Ground, Express, and International invoices (electronic or paper). FedEx accepts three different remittance formats. They are:

- ASC X12 820 Remittance
- FedEx Proprietary 80-Byte Remittance
- FedEx Proprietary CSV (Comma Separated Values)

(US PAYOR ONLY)

For an explanation of how to structure a remittance/invoice adjustment file, refer to the "Remittance Record Layout" section.

When sending electronic remittance data, you have the following options:

- Pay full amount of invoice. If you pay all of the tracking numbers on an invoice, create only one payment record for that invoice
- Make a partial invoice payment. If you make a partial payment, create a separate record for each tracking number.
- You have the option of submitting payments and invoice adjustments in the same remittance file, or in separate files.

PAYMENT OPTIONS (US PAYOR ONLY)

PAYMENT BY CHECK:

1. Prepare your payment and your remittance file, including the invoice adjustments.

The amount of your check or EFT must agree with the total amount of the remittance file. (Negative amounts cannot be submitted.)

2. Send your check to:

By US mail:	By FedEx Priority Overnight Letter:
FedEx ERS	FedEx ERS
P.O. Box 371741	Attn: Box 371741
Pittsburgh, PA 15250-7741	500 Ross Street
-	Room 154-0455
	Pittsburgh, PA 15250
	Phone: (412) 234-5494

ELECTRONIC PAYMENT:

If you wish to make payment via EFT/Electronic Funds Transfer or ACH/Automated Clearing House, please contact your ERS Analyst. Accompanying remittance data can be submitted via CTX, CCD, CCD+ or other supported formats.

NOTE: Non-US accounts should contact the billing or Credit & Collections department of your Country/Territory for payment options and address.

ELECTRONIC INVOICE ADJUSTMENT NOTIFICATION

(US PAYOR ONLY)

You can also use the remittance file to dispute invoicing charges. These are referred to as invoice adjustment items. Once FedEx has processed the invoice adjustment items submitted in your remittance file, you will receive an electronic invoice adjustment resolution file. The invoice adjustment resolution file uses the same structure as the invoicing file. You will receive the invoice and tracking number detail along with the invoice adjustment information. The file will contain one of the following resolution types for each tracking number:

- Credit
- Denial
- Refund
- Reject
- Other

NOTE:

- Duty/tax adjustment requests must be submitted in writing.
- Adjustment requests for service failure or no proof of delivery must be submitted through the invoice adjustment feature on fedex.com or the telephone invoice adjustment system at (800) 622-1147.

COMMUNICATION OPTIONS

It is a FedEx Information Security requirement that customer data, both inbound and outbound, either be encrypted or be sent via a secured website. FedEx offers the following options for communication of data to trading partners.

sFTP (secure File Transfer Protocol)

sFTP (secure File Transfer Protocol) uses dedicated ports to transfer data securely between FedEx and the customer. The connection is secure so no certificates or keys need to be exchanged. This also means that the commands, as well as the passwords, are secure. This option uses secure shell (SSH) encryption and a binary transfer. The data can either be pushed or delivered to a mailbox on FedEx Net for customers retrieval

AS2

AS2 also known as EDI INT, or EDI over the internet is also supported by FedEx. AS2 essentially creates a wrapper around EDI or flat files that enables sending them over the Internet. AS2 is a realtime technology that provides security and encryption around the HTTP packets. It enables information transmitted over public and private global networks to be digitally signed, secured, and non-repudiated. The customer must have AS2 software to be able to use this option, but there are no network charges.

Secured Website

Trading Partners may wish to access their mailbox via a secured website. This is a manual process whereby the trading partner connects to a secure URL using a provided User ID and password. The FedEx Net website allows the trading partner to upload and download files. Only one file can be uploaded or downloaded at a time.

Value Added Network

FedEx has the ability to transmit to a Value-Added Network (VAN). GXS is the VAN FedEx uses and GXS can interconnect to the trading partner's VAN. There are transmission costs for this option. FedEx will incur up to 50% of the transmission costs.

GETTING STARTED

Once you have decided to use electronic invoice and remittance, follow this guide for testing and implementation. If you need help along the way, consult the 'Getting Help' section at the back of this guide.

You will need to successfully complete these steps before electronic invoice and remittance may begin:

- Request an electronic invoice test file by contacting your FedEx Account Executive or your assigned Electronic Revenue Support (ERS) Analyst. If you need your Account Executive's name and telephone number, call Customer Service at 800-463-3339. Your Account Executive will submit the request to Electronic Revenue Support (ERS). You may also contact your ERS Analyst directly by dialing 888-450-1774. Your ERS Analyst will contact you to gather information and guide you through testing and implementation.
- 2. Program your system to read the invoice file FedEx sends you, process it through your Accounts Payable System, generate and send the remittance transmission (U.S. Payor only) (refer to the 'Invoice' section), and return to FedEx a remittance data file.
- 3. If you request invoice adjustments electronically, program your system to generate and send adjustment information and receive adjustment resolution files (U.S. Payor only) (refer to the 'Remittance/Adjustment' section).
- 4. Test in coordination with FedEx (Refer to the Implementation Guide for details).
- 5. When invoice testing is complete and remittance (US payor only) testing is approved, provide your ERS Analyst with a list of all shipping accounts and the associated company names you want implemented. At your requested production date, paper invoicing will be replaced with electronic invoicing.

RESOURCES

WHAT YOU NEED	WHAT YOU DO
To request specific electronic format Implementation Guides	 Call your assigned Electronic Revenue Support Analyst Or Call 888 450-1774 Option 4 Or visit fedex.com billing options at <u>http://www.fedex.com/us/fcl/pckgenvlp/online-billing/</u> Or Call your FedEx account executive
To test Electronic Invoice & Remittance	Call your Electronic Revenue Support Analyst or call your FedEx account executive. To obtain your ERS Analyst's name and contact information call 888 450-1774 Option 4
To contact your account executive	Obtain your account executive's name and telephone number by calling Customer Service at 800 463-3339 (800 Go FedEx).
Answers to billing questions or to request Duties & Taxes adjustments	Call FedEx Revenue Services at: 800 622-1147 between 7 A.M. and 6 P.M. (CST).
Answers to technical questions or to obtain a replacement invoice file	Call your assigned Electronic Revenue Support Analyst or call 888 450-1774.
After implementing Electronic Invoice and remitt	ance
To notify FedEx of any change in electronic communications, account setup or maintenance 3rd party designee, or address	Contact your Electronic Revenue Support (ERS) Analyst. To obtain your ERS Analyst's name and contact information call 888 450-1774 Option 4 .
To obtain service information	Consult the current FedEx Service Guide. It is the official source for service offerings, delivery schedules, and conditions for Money-Back Guarantee. It is an essential reference for programming when auditing the electronic invoice. To obtain the latest FedEx Service Guide visit http://www.fedex.com/us/service-guide/
FedEx Billing Online Technical Support	Call 877- 339-2774, when prompted say: "Billing Online"
For information on electronic shipment status including the ASC X12 214 documents or FedEx proprietary format	Contact the EDI Hotline at 855-408-9440 and select the EDI support option or send an email to: <u>edihelp@fedex.com</u> .
To obtain assistance with Ground shipment data uploaded from FedEx approved devices via Electronic Package Data Interchange (EPDI) or the ASC X12 215 to FedEx	ASC X12 215 Contact the EDI Hotline at 855-408-9440 and select the EDI support option or send an email to: edihelp@fedex.com.

INVOICE RECORD LAYOUT

TRANSMISSION ENVELOPE

ISA		Interchange Control Header		Req	Туре	Min /Max
ISA01	(I01)	Authorization Information Qualifier	·00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA02	(102)	Authorization Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA03	(103)	Security Information Qualifier	'00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA04	(104)	Security Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA05	(105)	Interchange Sender ID Qualifier	'14'	М	ID	2/2
ISA06	(106)	Interchange Sender ID	'055001924INV'	М	AN	15/15
ISA07	(105)	Interchange Receiver ID Qualifier	Receiver ID Qualifier	М	ID	2/2
ISA08	(107)	Interchange Receiver ID	Receiver ID	М	AN	15/15
ISA09	(108)	Interchange Date	Current Date - YYMMDD	М	DT	6/6
ISA10	(109)	Interchange Time	Current Time - HHMM	М	ТМ	4/4
ISA11	(l65)	Repetition Separator	'U'	М		1/1
ISA12	(111)	Interchange Control Version Number	ʻ00401'	М	ID	5/5
ISA13	(112)	Interchange Control Number	Provided by Sender	М	N0	9/9
ISA14	(I13)	Acknowledgment Requested	Provided by Sender	М	ID	1/1
ISA15	(114)	Usage Indicator	'P'	М	ID	1/1
ISA16	(I15)	Component Element Separator	Hex '1F'	М		1/1
GS		Functional Group Header				
GS01	(479)	Functional Identifier Code	ʻlA'	М	ID	2/2
GS02	(142)	Application Sender's Code	Sender Code	М	AN	2/15
GS03	(124)	Application Receiver's Code	Determined by Receiver	М	AN	2/15
GS04	(373)	Date	Current Date - CCYYMMDD	М	DT	8/8
GS05	(337)	Time	Current Time	М	ТМ	4/8
GS06	(28)	Group Control Number	Provided by Sender	М	N0	1/9
GS07	(455)	Responsible Agency Code	'X'	Μ	ID	1/2
GS08	(480)	Version/Release/Industry ID Code	'004010' or '003072'	М	AN	1/12
	NOTE:	The Invoice Transaction Set (ST through SE) is i	nserted after the Functional Group Hea	der.		
GE		Functional Group Trailer				
GE01	(97)	Number of Transaction Sets Included	As calculated per the standard	М	N0	1/6
GE02	(28)	Group Control Number	Same as GS06	Μ	N0	1/9
IEA		Interchange Control Trailer				
IEA01	(I16)	Number of Transaction Sets Included	As calculated per the standard	М	NO	1/5
IEA02	(112)	Interchange Control Number	Same as ISA13	М	NO	9/9

SEGMENT SYNTAX

One invoice per 110 transaction set, and multiple tracking numbers per invoice. Individual tracking numbers within an invoice are provided in the LX Loop.

Segment/ID	Segment	Requirement	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat
Table 1 - Head	ler				
ST	Transaction Set Header	Μ	1		
B3	Beginning Segment for Carrier's Invoice	Μ	1		
B3A	Invoice Type	0	1		
ITD	Terms of Sale/Deferred Terms of Sale	0	1		
Table 2 - Detai	il				
N1	Name (Bill-To Party)	0	1	N1	3
N2	Additional Name Info	0	1	N1	
N3	Address Information	0	2	N1	
N4	Geographic Location	0	1	N1	
(N1, N3, N4 Se	gments Repeat for 'Remit To' Information)				
N9	Reference Information	0	30	N1	
LX	Sequential Number	Μ	1	LX	>1
N1	Name (Shipper)	0	1	N1	2
N2	Additional Name Information	0	1	N1	
N3	Address Information	0	2	N1	
N4	Geographic Location	0	1	N1	
N9	Reference Information	0	30	N1	
(N1, N2, N3, N	4, N9 Segments Repeat for Recipient Information)				
P1	Pickup	0	1	LX	>1
R1	Route Information (Air)	0	1	LX	
POD	Proof of Delivery	0	1	LX	
V9	Event Detail	0	1	LX	
RMT	Remittance Advice	0	10	LX	
NTE	Note/Special Instruction	0	10	LX	
L5	Description, Marks, and Numbers	Μ	1	L5	4
L0	Line Item – Quantity and Weight	0	1	L5	
L4	Measurement	0	4	L5	
L10	Weight	0	4	L5	
SL1	Tariff Reference	0	1	L5	
L1	Rate and Charges	0	1	L1	30
Table 3 - Sum	mary				
L3	Total Weight and Charges	Μ	1		
SE	Transaction Set Trailer	M	1		

820 TRANSACTION SET - REMITTANCE LAYOUT

One payment per 820 Transaction Set. Provide individual tracking numbers within the RMR segment; invoice numbers within the REF segment. Invoice adjustments requests are submitted in the ADX segment.

110 TRANSACTION SET - INVOICE ADJUSTMENT RESOLUTION LAYOUT

FedEx will return a 110 transaction set response file containing an RMT segment reflecting invoice adjustment resolution information.

SEGMENT SYNTAX - NON TRANS INVOICING

There are two types of 'Non-Transportation' invoices:

- 1) Retail Sales these are generally packaging supplies (such as boxes, mailers, bubble wrap, etc. purchased at our service centers, including FedEx Office.
- EEI Electronic Export Information (previously known as SED/Shipper Export Declaration). For certain international shipments, this mandatory report filing must be made to the U.S. Government's Automated Export System (AES). The current government charge is \$10.00. (See www.fedex.com/us/sed or www.aesdirect.gov for more information.

Segment/ID RETAIL SALES		Segm	ent/ID E	EEI-SED's	Comments	
LX	01		LX	01		
	N1 Loo	(q		n N1 Loo	(ac	
N1	01	'SE' (Selling Party)	N1	01	'CN' (Consignee)	
	02	'FEDEX'		02	Recipient Company	
N3	01	Purchase Address, Line 1	N3	01	N/A	
	02	Purchase Address, Line 2		02	N/A	
N4	01	Purchase City	N4	01	Recipient City	
	02	Purchase State/Province		02	N/A	
	03	Purchase Postal Code		03	N/A	
	04	Purchase Country / Territory Code		04	Recipient Country / Territ	tory Code
N9	01	ʻIT'	N9	01	ʻIT'	,
	02	Payor's FedEx Account Number		02	Payor's FedEx Acct #	Same as header Bill-To Number
N9	01	'SŴ' (Seller's Sale Number)	N9	01	'ED' (Export Declaration)	Like 'AW' for transportation
	02	Transaction # (Tracking #)		02	Transaction # (Tracking #	#)
			N9	01	'TN' (Transaction Ref #)	Assigned by Gov't 'AES' system
				02	ITN Reference Number	
PER	01	'BD' (Buyer Name or Department)	PER	01	N/A	
	02	Purchaser's Name and/or Employee #		02	N/A	
	V1 Loop)			N1 Loop		
P1	01	'CC' (Convenience Center)	P1	01	N/A	
	02	Date		02	Date	
	03	'006' (Sold Date)		03	'270' (Date Filed)	
	n L5 Loop			n L5 Loc		
L5	03 04	FedEx Company Code 'Z'	L5	03 04	FedEx Company Co 'Z'	bde Will be '2' for Express
SL1	01	Service Type 'ZZ'	SL1	01	Service Type 'ZZ'	
	04	'RETAILSALE'		04	'EEI FILING' or 'EEI	
	07	'BP' (Paid by Buyer)		07	'PP' (Prepaid by Se	ller/Shipper)
	09	'D' (Domestic Invoice		09	'D' (Domestic Invoid	ce)
(Begir	n L1 Loop)	(Begir	n L1 Loc	pp)	
L1	02 03	Item Unit Cost 'CO' (Cost Per Unit)				
	04	Charge Amount	L1	04	Charge Amount	
	08	Charge Code		08	Charge Code	
	12	Charge Description Code		12	Charge Description Coc	de
	17	Pieces ('Billed/Rated As Quantity')		17	N/A	
	18	'NU' (Unit)		18	N/A	
C3	01	Billed Currency Code (V.4060 only)	C3	01	Billed Currency Code (V	/.4060 only)
(End L	1 Loop)	(End L5 Loop) (End LX Loop)		(End L1	I Loop) (End L5 Lo	oop) (End LX Loop)
L3	05	Net Charges for Invoice	L3	05	Net Charges for Invoice	Same as B3_07
SE			SE			

SEGMENT SYNTAX – LATE FEE ONLY INVOICE

If your billed account on EDI has past-due invoices for Express, Ground and SmartPost, and a late fee charge is assessed for the open balance, this will generate a new separate late fee only invoice to be included in your normally scheduled EDI transmission. The original invoice will remain the same, it will not be amended for a late charge. The late fee invoice for EDI accounts will only contain late fees, it will not include any transportation shipments or other charges. Your invoice file, however, may contain a combination of charges.

The B3_11 SCAC code will be 'FDE' for FedEx for all past-due invoices. Late fees on past-due invoices are not specific to any particular FedEx operating company. Likewise, the LX detail will not include a L5_03 operating company indicator.

A Late Fee invoice may include multiple line items, with each 'LX' and 'AW' representing a late fee assessment for a past-due invoice being assessed a late charge.

The N9 'CR' Reference will show "LATE FEE ON INVOICE (past-due original invoice number inserted)".

N9 'R7' Reference will provide the invoice number that is being assessed as past-due, its original invoice date, and its original invoice amount.

The assessment date will be provided in the P1 segment. The assessment amount will be calculated on the past-due open balance amount provided in the L1_21.

Segm	ent/Late	Fee Only Invoice
(Begir	n LX Loop	
LX	01	
(Begir	n N1 Loop	
N1	01	'SH'
	02	'LATE FEE BILLING'
N9	01	'IT'
	02	Payor's FedEx Account Number
N9	01	'AW'
	02	Transaction # (Tracking #)
N9	01	'CR'
	02	'LATE FEE ON INVOICE [past due invoice number inserted]'
N9	01	'R7' (Accounts Receivable Open Item)
	02	Original Invoice Number now Past-Due
	03	Date of Past-Due Invoice, space, Past-due Original Amount (example:
		20210125 455.01)
	N1 Loop)	
P1	02	Late Fee Assessment Date
	03	'097' (Transaction Date)
	n L5 Loop)	
L5	01	·1'
	n L1 Loop)	
L1	04	Charge Amount
	08	'LPC' (Standard Charge Code)
	12	'LF1' (FedEx Charge Description)
	19	Late Fee Rate (Percentage Expressed as a Decimal)
	20	Bill Currency Code (4010 only)
00	21	Past-Due Amount Assessed as Late
<u>C3</u>	01	Billed Currency Cade (4060 only)
	L1 Loop)	
•	_5 Loop)	
`	LX Loop)	
L3	01	Net Charges for Invoice
SE		

SAMPLE LATE FEE ONLY INVOICE

ST*110*950001~ B3**960043535**MX**20200914*2921****FDE*20200912*B1~ B3A*SM*2~ ITD*05*3*****15~ N1*BT*XL COMPANY-SHIPPING~ N3*999 FRYSON RD*ROOOM 222~ N4*COLUMBUS*OH*43004*US~ N9*IT*505400708~ N9*14*128772888~ N9*ST*56789~ N1*RI*FEDEX ERS~ N3*ATTN EDI PAYMENT*PO BOX 371741~ N4*PITTSBURGH*PA*152507741*US~

LX*1~ N1*SH*LATE FEE BILLING~ N9*IT*505400708~ N9*AW*000000014533~ N9*CR*LATE FEE ON INVOICE 594949814~ N9*R7*594949814*20200807 455.97~ P1**20200911*097~ L5*1~ L1****2736****LPC****LF1******6*USD*45597~

LX*2~ N1*SH*LATE FEE BILLING~ N9*IT*505400708~ N9*AW*000000014534~ N9*CR*LATE FEE ON INVOICE 594946853~ N9*R7*594946853*20200807 61.82~ P1**20200911*097~ L5*1~ L1****185****LPC****LF1******6*USD*3084~ L3*****2921~ SE*33*950001~

INVOICE LAYOUT

110 TRANSACTION SET

DATA SEGMENTS AND ELEMENTS USED

Data	Segment		Data F	lements				_		_
Data	ST	ST01	ST02	ionicinta						
	B3	B302	B304	B306	B307	B308	B311	B312	B313	
	B3A	B3A01	B3A02	0000	0307	0000	DOTT	DUIZ	0010	
	ITD	ITD01	ITD02	ITD07						
DEC	IN N1 LO		TI DUZ	TID07		-				
-DEG	N1	N101	N102	N103	N104					
	N3	N301	N302	11103	IN104					
	N3 N4	N301 N401	N302 N402	N403	N404					
				11403	11404					
	N9	N901	N902							
-END	N1 LOO	2_								
BEC	IN LX LO									
-DEG	LX	LX01								
ſ		-BEGIN N1	LOOP-							
	N1	N101	N102	N103	N104					
	N2	N201	N202	11100						
	N3	N301	N302							
	N4	N401	N402	N403	N404					
	N9	N901	N902	N903	11404					
	110	-END N1 L		11000						
l	P1	P101	P102	P103		1				
	R1	R101	R102	R104	R105					
	POD	POD01	POD02	POD03	11100					
	V9	V901	V902	V903	V904	V908	V912			
	RMT	RMT01	RMT02	RMT03	RMT06	RMT08	1912			
	NTE	NTE01	NTE02	1101103	1101100	1101100				
ſ		L5 LOOP-								
	L5	L501	L502	L503	L504	L505				
	LO	L001	L004	L005	L004	L009	L011	L013	L015	
	L0 L4	L401	L402	L403	L000	L405	L406	LUIJ	LUIU	
	L4 L10	L1001	L1002	L1003	LTUT	L+00	L+00			
	SL1	SL101	SL102	SL103	SL104	SL106	SL107	SL108	SL109	
			IL1 LOOP		02104	01100	OLIOI	01100	SEI05	
		L1		L108	L109	L112	L114	L115	L119 L120)
		L.	L121	2.00	2100			LIIU	2110 2120	·
		-END L	1 LOOP-							
	-ENI	L5 LOOP								
-END	LX LOO									
	L3	L305	L308							
	SE	SE01	SE02							

DESCRIPTION OF DATA ELEMENTS

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
ST	Transad	ction Set Header	М	1					
ST01	(143)	Transaction Set Identifier Code	air waybi	ir Freight I ills, manife products)	oice (Includes comated	М	ID	3/3	
ST02	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number	Program	Supplied			М	AN	4/9
B3	Beginni	ing Segment for Carrier's Invoice	М	1					
B302	(76)	Invoice Number	Identifies	s Invoice a	nd Tracking Nu	umbers	М	AN	1/22
NOTE: N tracking	•	solution records will reflect zeros for the	'Invoice Numl	ber' if you	have provided	FedEx with an	invalid		
B304	(146)	Shipment Method of Payment	'MX'— N	lixed			М	ID	2/2
B306	(373)	Billing Date	Date of I	nvoice (CC	CYYMMDD)		Μ	DT	8/8
B307	(193)	Net Amount Due	Net Cha	rge for Invo	pice		Μ	N2	1/12
		esolution files will reflect the balance due int Due' if you have provided FedEx with				esolution record	ls will refle	ect	
B308	(202)	Invoice Type	Bill 'BD'—Ba 'PD'— P	ustment o Charges alance Due ast Due Bi ebilling (R	ght	0	ID	2/2	
NOTE: S Billing).	Suppressed	for original invoice files. 'Demand For P	ayment' and F	inal Dema	nd' invoices wi	ill default to 'PD	' (Past Di	ue	
<mark>B311</mark>	(140)	SCAC	'FDEG' - 'FDEN' -	'FDE' - Express Only 'FDEG' - Ground Only 'FDEN' - Express, Ground 'FXSP' - SmartPost Only				ID	2/4
B312	(373)	Billing Date	Current I	Date (CCY	YMMDD)		0	DT	8/8
	lon-Pay Re	esolution records will reflect the current a	late if you have	e provided	FedEx with an	invalid tracking	number.		
B313	(375)	Settlement Option		tra-U.S. (D ternationa			0	ID	2/2
B3A	Invoice	Туре	0	1					
B3A01	(640)	Transaction Type Codes	'SM'–Mu	ltiple Trac	king Numbers		М	ID	2/2
B3A02	(21)	Number of Transactions		of transact number pe	æ (One	0	NO	1/5	
ITD	Terms o	of Sale/Deferred Terms of Sale	0	1					
ITD01	(336)	Terms Type Code	'05' - Dis	count Not	Applicable		0	ID	2/2
ITD02	(333)	Terms Basis Date Code	'3' - Invo	ice Date			0	ID	1/2
ITD07	(386)	Terms Net Days	'15'				0	NO	1/3
	-BEGIN	N1 LOOP-							
N1	Name		0	1	N1	3			
N101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code	'BT' - Bil	l To Party			М	ID	2/3
N102	(93)	Name	Bill To N	ame (Com	pany)		Х	AN	1/60
N3	Addres	s Information	0	2	N1				
N301	(166)	Address	Bill To S	treet Addre	ess 1		М	AN	1/55
11001			Bill To S	treet Addre	ess 2		0	AN	1/55
	(166)	Address	Dill 10 0						
N302	, ,	Address phic Location	0	1	N1				
N302 N4	, ,			1	N1		0	AN	2/30
N302 N4	Geogra (19)	phic Location	0 Bill To C	1			0 X		2/30 2/2
N302 N4 N401	Geogra	phic Location City Name	0 Bill To C Bill To S	1 ity	ice			AN	

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min Max
N9	Referen	ce Number	0	10	N1				
	Internal	Customer Number							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'IT'-Inter	nal Custom	ner Number		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Payor's I	FedEx Acc	ount Number		Х	AN	1/30
	Master	Account Number							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'14'-Mas	ter Accoun	t Number		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Payor's l	FedEx Mas	ster Account N	umber	Х	AN	1/30
	Govern	ment Contract Number (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'CT'-U.S	. Governm	ent Contract N	lumber	М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	First 13 I	oytes of co	ntract number		Х	AN	1/3
	Second	Occurrence of Government Contract	t Number (if a	pplicable)					
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'CT'-U. S	6. Governm	nent Contract I	Number	М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Last 12 b	oytes of co	ntract number		х	AN	1/30
	Store N	umber (If applicable - applies to Bille	d Account)						
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'ST'				М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Store Nu	ımber			х	AN	1/30
		Number (if applicable - European Un	nion Custome	rs onlv)					
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		VAT Numb	er		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	EU VAT				X	AN	1/3
		Branch Registered VAT Number (if ap			ion Custome	rs only)	~		.,
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	•	edEx VAT N		S Olly)	М	ID	2/3
N902	(120)	Reference Identification			istered VAT N	umber	X	AN	1/30
N1	Name		0	1	N1	3	Λ		1/50
		Entity Identifier Code	-	-		3	М	ID	2/3
N101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code		it To Party					
N102	(93)	Name	'FEDEX		N/4		Х	AN	1/60
N3		s Information	0	2	N1				4 /= 1
N301	(166)	Address Information		EDI PAYME	EN I '		М	AN	1/5
N302	(166)	Address Information		X 371741'			0	AN	1/58
N4		phic Location	0	1	N1				
N401	(19)	City Name	'PITTSB	URGH'			0	AN	2/30
N402	(156)	State/Province Code	'PA'				Х	ID	2/2
N403	(116)	Postal Code	'1525077	741'			0	ID	3/15
N404	(26)	Country / Territory Code	'US'				Х	ID	2/3
		1 LOOP- LX LOOP-							
LX	Sequen	tial Number	Μ	1	LX	9999			
LX01	(554)	Assigned Number		beginning t in B3A02	at '1' and incre	ementing to	М	N0	1/6
	-BEGIN	N1 LOOP-							
		of Name and Address Loop (Shipper) mation may be provided for bill shipper	Ground Servic	e.					
N1	Name		0	1	N1	2			
N101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code	'SH'— S	hipper Info	rmation		М	ID	2/3
N102	(93)	Name	Shipper	Company			Х	AN	1/60
N103	(66)	Identification Code Qualifier	'FA'	-			х	ID	1/2
	(67)	Identification Code	Automat	ion Device	Number and I	Name	х	AN	2/8
N104	(07)		Automat	DCVICC	Number and i	turno l			

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min Max
N2		Additional Name Info	0	1	N1				
N201	(93)	Name	Shipper	Name			М	AN	1/60
N202	(93)	Name	Shipper	Departmei	nt		0	AN	1/60
	NOTE:	From automated shipping device, if available	. Applicab	le for Dom	estic Express	shipping only.			
N3		Address Information	0	2	N1				
N301	(166)	Address Information	Shipper	Street Add	lress 1		М	AN	1/55
N302	(166)	Address Information	Shipper	Street Add	lress 2		0	AN	1/55
N4		Geographic Location	0	1	N1				
N401	(19)	City Name	Shipper	City			0	AN	2/30
N402	(156)	State/Province Code	Shipper	State/Prov	ince		0	ID	2/2
N403	(116)	Postal Code		Zip/Postal			0	ID	3/15
N404	(26)	Country / Territory Code			Ferritory Code		0	ID	2/3
N9	~ /	Reference Number	0	10	N1				
NOTE: E	Because so	me N9 segments pertain only to Express shi	pments ar	nd some of	nly to Ground s	hipments, the	maximum	usage	
of 10 se		not be exceeded.							
N901		I Customer Number Reference Identification Qualifier	(IT) Inton	nal Custon	ner Number		М	ID	2/3
	(128)	Reference Identification			ccount Number	-	X		2/3 1/3(
N902	(127) Region		Shipper	SFEUEXA			^	AN	1/30
NOOA	-	Origin Zip Number					N.4		0/0
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		egion Orig			M	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	-	Jrigin Zip (1st 3 digits)		Х	AN	1/30
		Applicable for shipments from US & Canada	d.						
1004		ase Order Number (Ground Service only)	(50) 0					15	0 /0
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		round Only			M	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification		er Purchas	e Order #		X	AN	1/30
		ner Department Number (Ground Service							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		Fround On			M	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification		er Departm	ient#		Х	AN	1/30
	Custom	ner Invoice Number (Ground Service only)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		round Only			Μ	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Custome	er Invoice #	¥ 		Х	AN	1/30
	Trackin	g number							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	ʻAW'—Ti	racking Nu	ımber		Μ	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	FedEx P	ackage Tr	acking Number		Х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free-form Description	Original [·]	Tracking N	lumber (Returr	is)	х	AN	1/45
N904	(373)	Date	Tender E				Х	N	8/8
NOTE: •	You may system w For custo package Non-Pay	see the message "INCORRECT TRACKING ith non-corresponding package tracking num mer level ground charges, the Tracking Num Tracking Number. Resolution records will reflect zeros for the 'I be sent if different than Ship Date.	ibers tende iber will be	ered to the systemat	FedEx couries	r. d and not relat	an automa red to any	ated specific	
		I Tracking Number							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'2I'—Gro	und Track	ing Number		М	ID	2/3
	(127)	Reference Identification		Fracking N	-		х	AN	1/30

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min Max
	Custom	er Reference Number (if applicable) - from Air Wa	ybill or Fe	dEx Automa	ed Source			
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'CR'—C	ustomer R	eference #1		М	ID	2/3
V902	(127)	Reference Identification	Custom	er Referen	ce Data		Х	AN	1/30
		lotes are limited to 30 characters if sh ipments are limited to 24 characters.	ipped from an a	utomated s	source. US Air	bill shipments	, Ground S	hipments	
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'ACT'—	Customer	Reference #2		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Custom	er Referen	ce Data		Х	AN	1/30
V901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'ADI'—0	Customer F	Reference #3		М	ID	2/3
1902	(127)	Reference Identification	Custom	er Referen	ce Data		Х	AN	1/30
NOTE: C	Customer R	eference #2 & #3 fields are from Auto	mated Sources,	Express S	ervice only				
	FedEx	Bundle Number (Express Service) -	or- Multi weigh	t ID Numb	er (Ground S	ervice)			
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'BT'—B	atch Numb	er		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	FedEx I	3undle # -o	r- Multi weigh	t ID #	Х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free-Form Description		E NUMBE	R -or- 'MULTI		X	AN	1/45
Because	e some N9 s will not b	e of a bundle number indicates packa segments pertain only to Express shi e exceeded.	oments and son				num usage	of 10	
	Consol	dated Account Number (if applicab	le)						
V901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'11'—A	ccount Nu	mber		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Conso	idated Acc	ount Number		Х	AN	1/30
1903	(369)	Free Form Description	'CONS	OLIDATED	ACCOUNT'		Х	AN	1/45
	Revenu	e Threshold Amount (if applicable)							
V901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'OT'—R	evenue Th	reshold		М	ID	2/3
V902	(127)	Reference Identification	Revenu	e Threshol	d Amount		Х	AN	1/30
	Zone Ju	Imp Postal Code							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'3Y'—Z	one Jump			М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Zone Ju	Imp Postal	Code		х	AN	1/7
NOTE: N	lote "3Y se	gment is applicable to Ground Drop S							
		Reference Number(if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'6O'—C	ross Refer	ence		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Cross F	Reference T	racking #		х	AN	1/30
	· · ·	oha 'O', not numeric zero) segment is			0				
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier			ing Number		M	ID	2/3
1902	(120)	Reference Identification		Tracking N	0		x	AN	1/30
NOTE : F or CAFÉ ADD' se Distributi associate	or Express device, thi gment refle ion shipme ed children	IPD and IPDF shipments (Service Bas s field will relay the 'Master Tracking N ects value '13028', this element will pro- nt. The transportation charge for all si tracking numbers may not include any correction charge).	se codes 'IE' an Number' for the Dvide the Maste hipments will be	nd 'MW' in a associated r Tracking assessed	the SL_101 so children trach Number for a on the Mastel	king numbers. V FedEx Internat Tracking Num	shipped or When the N ional Direc iber. The	n a FXRS NTE	
N1		Name	0	1	N1	2			
N101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code	'CN'—C	onsignee			М	ID	2/3
V102	(93)	Name		nt Compan	у		Х	AN	1/60
		nt company name may not be available nent will show 'Field Not Available' if y						lution	
N2		nal Name Info	0	1	N1	<u> </u>			
N201	(93)	Name	-	nt Name			М	AN	1/60
	. ,	t's name may not be available for pac			nated system				., 00
		to have not be available for pac			I GLOG OYOLOIII				

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
N301	(166)	Address Information	Recipie	nt Street A	ddress 1		М	AN	1/55
N302	(166)	Address Information	Recipie	nt Street A	ddress 2		0	AN	1/55
NOTE: T	he recipier	nt's address may not be available for pac	kages proces	ssed on au	tomated system	ıs.			
N4	Geogra	phic Location	0	1	N1				
N401	(19)	City Name	Recipie	nt City			0	AN	2/30
N402	(156)	State/Province Code	Recipie	nt State/Pr	ovince		Х	ID	2/2
N403	(116)	Postal Code	Recipie	nt Zip/Post	al Code		0	ID	3/15
N404	(26)	Country / Territory Code	Recipie	nt Country	/ Territory		Х	ID	2/3
	f you have j on records.	provided FedEx with an invalid tracking	number, the N	√2, N3 and	N4 segments v	vill be suppres	sed for No	on-Pay	
N9		Reference Information	0	30	N1				
	Recipie	ent FedEx Account Number (if applica	ble)						
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'IT'—Int	ernal Cust	omer Number		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Recipie	nt's FedEx	Account Numb	er	Х	AN	1/30
NOTE: F	edEx acco	unt number of recipient, if billed to recipi	ient.						
	Interna	tional Ground Shipment Number (if a	oplicable)						
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'AG'—D	ocument l	D Code		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Internat	ional Grou	nd Shipment Nu	umber	Х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free-Form Description	'INT'L G	'INT'L GROUND SHIPMENT NO'					1/45
	NOTE:	The 'International Ground Shipment Nun	nber' is applic	able to Gro	ound Shipments	s only.			
		ns Entry Number (applicable if Interna							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'DD'—D) Ocument I	D Code		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Custom	Customs Entry Number				AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free-Form Description	CUSTC	CUSTOMS ENTRY NUMBER'				AN	1/45
NOTE: T	The 'Custon	ns Entry Number' is applicable to Expres	s Shipments	only.					
		ross Reference Air bill Number (if app							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'OD'				М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	COD Re	eturn Airbil	Number		Х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free Form Description	'COD C	ROSS-RE	FERENCE AIR	BILL	х	AN	1/45
	()		NUMBE		-				
	Internat	tional Priority Direct Distribution Ship	ment (if appl	licable)					
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'10'—D	istribution	Shipment		М	ID	2/3
NOTE: "	10' = alpha	a 'O', not numeric zero.							
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	# of Dis	tribution A	ddresses		Х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free Form Description	'NUMBE	ER OF DIS	TRIBUTION AD	DDRESSES'	Х	AN	1/45
	NOTE: (Only applicable if SL101 Service Base C	ode equals 'll	E'.					
	Non-Pa	yment Information (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'BP'-Ad	justment C	ontrol Number		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Control	Check Nur	mber		х	AN	1/30
N903	(369)	Free Form Description	'TCN O	R CHECK	NUMBER'		х	AN	1/45
NOTE: S	Segment on	ly occurs if B308 equals 'AD' in the Non	-Pay Resoluti	ion file.					
	Service	Level Percentage (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'KK'—S	ervice Lev	el %		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Service	Level %			х	AN	1/30
		le Invoice Number (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'R7'-Pa	st Due Indi	cator		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification		ie Invoice I			X	AN	1/30

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
N903	(369)	Free Form Description	'NO EAF DUE IN\		IUS DISC DUE	TO PAST	х	AN	1/45
		el Percentage' and 'Past-Due Invoice Nun	nber' segme	ents only ap	oplicable if you	are enrolled in	a Busine	ss Bonus	
pricing pr NOTE: 'F		Description' will only be provided for Late F	-ee action.						
		First Surcharge Band (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'4D'—Ει	urope First	Surcharge		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification			arge Band		х	AN	1/30
		plicate Shipment (if applicable)							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'RA'—Uı	nique Ship	ment		М	ID	2/3
N903	(369)	Free Form Description	'NON-DI	UPLICATE	SHIPMENT'		х	AN	1/45
NOTE: If	included,	FedEx has validated that the repetitive trac	king numbe	er being bill	ed is a unique	shipment.			
		N9 segments apply to SmartPost Only							
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'PRT'—S	Sub-class I	Postal Code		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	P-Parcel B- Bound M-Media	d Printed			х	AN	1/50
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'PHC'- P	rocess Ca	tegory Code		M	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification		Category hine able; llar			х	AN	1/50
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'ACD'- P	ackage Siz	ze		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127)	Reference Identification	Package N-Norma O- Overs B- Balloo	al size			Х	AN	1/50
N901	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'DQ'- De	livery Con	firmation Flag		М	ID	2/3
N902	(127) -END N	Reference Identification 1 LOOP-	Delivery	Confirmati	ion Flag (Y or S	Space)			
P1	Pickup		0	1	LX				
P101	(108)	Pickup or Delivery Code	'CT'—Ci 'DB'—Di	onvenience ty Termina rop Box hipper's Do	I		0	ID	1/2
P102	(109)	Pickup Date (Ground & Express)	Package	Pickup or	Drop-off Date		М	DT	8/8
NOTE: N	lon-Pay Re	solution record 'Pickup Date' will be zeroe	s if you have	e provided	FedEx with an	invalid airway	bill numb	er.	
P103	(374)	Date/Time Qualifier	'011'—S	hipped			Μ	ID	3/3
			'097' – L	ate Fee As	ssessment Date	e			
R1	Route I	nformation (Air)	0	1	LX				
R101	(140)	SCAC	'FDE'				0	ID	2/4
R103	(5)	Airport Code	Origin ID)			Μ	ID	3/5
R104	(4)	Air Carrier Code	'FM'				М	ID	3/3
R105	(5)	Airport Code	Destinat				Μ	ID	3/5
	-	applicable for International Express Servi				FM (space) '.			
POD	Proof o (If appli	f Delivery (POD) cable)	0	1	LX				
POD01	(373)	Date	Date Pa	ckage Deli	vered		М	DT	8/8
POD02	(337)	Time	Time Pa	ckage Deli	vered		0	ТМ	4/8
POD03	(93)	Name	Person v	who signed	l for package		М	AN	1/60

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
package segment	for HOLD is suppres nessage is	egment contains the actual date and time shipments.) Delivery exception informatic sed if the POD date, time, and recipient s present in N9 segment. POD is not avai	on is contain signature ar	ed in the f e not avail	ollowing V9 (EVE able at the time of	NT DETAIL) billing, or an	segment. incorrect	The POD tracking	
V9	Event D	Detail (if applicable)	0	1	LX				
V901	(304)	Event Code	'DDL'–	- Delivery	Attempt		М	ID	3/3
V902	(106)	Event	'FIRST	DELIVER	Y ATTEMPT'		0	AN	1/25
V903	(373)	Event Date (Used to validate on-time delivery)	First D	elivery Atte	empt		0	DT	8/8
V904	(337)	Event Time (Used to validate on-time delivery)	First D	elivery Atte	empt		X/Z	ТМ	4/8
V908	(641)	Status Reason Code (Used to validate on-time delivery)		y Exceptic odes Dicti	on Codes onary for list of a	available	0	ID	3/3
NOTE: T	he occurre	nce of an NTE segment with qualifier 'SF	PH' may indi	cate 'Hold	At Station' instruc	tions.			
V912	(61)	Free-Form Message		y Dispositi odes Dicti	ion Code onary for list of a	available	0	AN	1/30
informatio Back Gua	on. Deliver arantee po	ment is suppressed if there is no delivery y exception codes show why delivery cou licy. Delivery exception information is not	ıld not be m	ade within	service commitm				
V9		Event Detail (if applicable)	0	1	LX				
V901		Detail (if applicable) Event Code	-	Hold at Sta			М	ID	3/3
V901 V902	(304)	Event		FOR PIC			0	AN	3/3 1/25
V902 V903	(106) (373)	Event Date	Event I		(UP		0	DT	8/8
V903	(373)	(Used to validate on-time delivery) Event Time	Event ⁻				X/Z	ТМ	6/8 4/8
	. ,	(Used to validate on-time delivery)				Mithaut a			
the packa	age may h	ode of 'HMI' in the V901 Followed by a V9 ave been undeliverable and may have be ded by FedEx as undeliverable.							
RMT	Remitta	ance Advice	0	10	LX				
NOTE: 7	The RMT s	egment will only occur for Non-pay Reso	lution files.						
RMT01	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier	'1P'				М	ID	2/3
RMT02	(127)	Reference Identification	Accour 'R'–Re	nial fund ⁄alid EDI M nt #	laster # for Custon	ner Bill to	Μ	AN	1/30
	(782)	Monetary Amount		t Request	ed		0	R	1/18
RM103	(782)	Monetary Amount	Amoun	nt Due			0	R	1/18
	(702)		A 11 /	ment Amou	int		0	R	1/18
RMT06	(782)	Monetary Amount	Adjustr				-		
'D' (Denia	(782)	d RMT segment will only occur for Invoice Reject).	e Adjustmen			RMT_02 in th		ment is	
RMT06 RMT08 NOTE: 1 'D' (Denia	(782) The second al) or 'R' (F (128)	d RMT segment will only occur for Invoice	Adjustmen '1X'	t Resolutio	on files when the F			ment is ID	2/3
RMT06 RMT08 NOTE: 7 'D' (Denia RMT01	(782) The second al) or 'R' (F	d RMT segment will only occur for Invoice Reject).	Adjustmen '1X' Non-Pa	<i>t Resolutic</i>		de	ne first segi		2/3 1/30
RMT06 RMT08 NOTE: 7 'D' (Denia RMT01 RMT02	(782) The second al) or 'R' (F (128) (127)	d RMT segment will only occur for Invoice Reject). Reference Identification Qualifier	Adjustmen '1X' Non-Pa See Co	<i>t Resolutic</i>	on files when the F	de	ne first segi M	ID	
RMT06 RMT08 NOTE: 7	(782) The second al) or 'R' (F (128) (127) Note/Sj	d RMT segment will only occur for Invoice Reject). Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification	Adjustmen '1X' Non-Pa See Co codes	t Resolutio ay Resolut odes Dicti	on files when the H ion Complaint Co onary for list of a	de	ne first segi M	ID	

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	'HOLD A	T STATIO	N' or 'EMER	GE'	М	AN	1/80
NOTE:	Segment is	suppressed if package is delivered. Addres	ss Correctio	on (if applic	cable)				
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'DEL'—C	Driginal De	livery Addres	S	0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message		lines 1 & 2 e & zip/pos			М	AN	1/80
NOTE:	The NTE02	will reflect the original address if the delive	ery address	listed on tl	he shipping a	locument was c	orrected by	y FedEx.	
	Govern	ment Default Weight Flag (if applicable)							
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	ʻINV'—In	voice Instr	ructions		0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	'Y'—Yes				М	AN	1/80
	Rebill F	lag (if applicable)							
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'OTH'—(Other Instru	uctions		0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	'REBILLI	ED'			М	AN	1/80
	Express	s and Ground Proprietary Service Codes	;						
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'ORI'				0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message			nd Ground Se n ary for list o		М	AN	1/80
	Additio	nal Information (if applicable; up to 5 oc	currences)						
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'ADD'- A	dditional Ir	nformation		0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message		neous Des les Dictior	М	AN	1/80		
NOTE:	If the NTE	ADD' qualifier equals 10026, this segment	may genera	te for inter	mational weig	ght or divisor in a	the NTE_0	2 elemen	t.
	Call Tag	g Access Code (if applicable-Ground Se	vice only)						
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'ACT'				0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	'E'- Elect 'M'- Man 'R'- Resi	ual,			М	AN	1/80
	Final Di	isposition (if applicable- Express Service	e only)						
NTE01	(363)	Note reference Code	'SSC'- Fi	inal Dispos	sition		Ο	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message		position C les Diction	ode n ary for list (of all codes	0	AN	1/80
	Returns	s Merchandise Authorization Number							
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'OTN'- R	eturns			0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	Authoriza	ation Num	ber		М	AN	1/80
	VAT Pe	rcentage Rate (if applicable - Intra-Europ	bean Unior	n shipmen	ts only)				
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'CAH'- V	AT Rate			Ο	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	VAT Per	centage R	ate		М	AN	1/80
	Interna	tional Dimensional Weight (if applicable))						
NTE01	(363)	Note Reference Code	'EXT'				0	ID	3/3
NTE02	(352)	Free-Form Message	Int'l Dime	ensional W	/eight		М	AN	1/80
	· · /	L5 LOOP-			5				
L5		Line Item Description	М	1	L5	4			
L501	(213)	Lading Line Item Number	···· '1'				0	N0	1/3
L502	(79)	Lading Description	'INTRA U 'INTERN 'INTERN 'INTL FR	IATIONAL	SHIPMENT' DUTY TAX' (//TAX COMB	or	0	AN	1/50
L503	(22)	Commodity Code	Compan '2'- FedE '3'- FedE				Х	AN	1/30

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
L504	(23)	Commodity Code Qualifier	'Z'				Х	ID	1/1
L505	(103)	Packaging Code	See Co	des Dictio	nary for list of	all codes	0	AN	3/5
L0	Linelten	n-Qty and Wt. (if applicable)	0	1	L5				
L001	(213)	Lading Line Item Number	'1'				0	N0	1/3
L004	(81)	Weight	Original line	weight of a	all packages or	the lading	Х	R	1/10
NOTE: "	'Weight' fiel	ld not applicable for Duty/Tax transmission	ns.						
L005	(187)	Weight Qualifier	'G'—Gr	oss Weight			Х	ID	1/2
L008	(80)	Lading Quantity	Number	r of pieces			X/Z	NO	1/7
L009	(211)	Packaging Form Code	'PCS'—	Pieces			Х	ID	3/3
L011	(188)	Weight Unit Code	'L'—Ροι	unds 'K'—K	ilograms (Inter	national)	0	ID	1/1
L013	(380)	Charge Count	Total Co	ount Call Ad	ccess Transact	ions	X/Z	R	1/15
L015	(1073)	Charge Count Qualifier	'W'				Х	ID	1/1
L4	Measure	ement (if applicable)	0	4	L5				
L401	(82)	Length	Length				М	R	1/8
L402	(189)	Width	Width				М	R	1/8
L403	(65)	Height	Height				М	R	1/8
L404	(90)	Measurement Unit Qualifier	'N'—Inc 'C'—Ce	hes ntimeters			М	ID	1/1
L405	(380)	Quantity	'1'				0	R	1/15
L406	(1271)	Industry Code	Dim Div	visor			0	AN	1/30
NOTE: T	he L4 segn	nent is applicable only to packages billed	dimensiona	l weight.					
L10	Weight	(if applicable)	0	4	L5				
L1001	(81)	Weight	or multi-	dimensiona -weight bille ons are incl	ed—Weight		М	R	1/10
NOTE: T	otal, actual,	, or DIM weight if multiple-package shipm	ent. 'Weight	ť field not a	pplicable for D	uty/Tax transm	issions.		
L1002	(187)	Weight Qualifier	or weigł 'N'—Ac	imensional nt correction tual Net We lti-weight	n		Μ	ID	1/2
L1003	(188)	Weight Unit Qualifier	'L'—Pou 'K'—Kilo	unds ograms (Inte	ernational)		0	ID	1/2
	you have p on record.	provided FedEx with an invalid tracking nu	ımber, L0, L	.4 and L10 :	segments will l	be suppressed	for the No	on-Pay	
SL1	Tariff Re	eference	0	1	L5				
SL101	(284)	Service Base Code		andard Serv des Dictio	rice Codes n ary for list of	all codes	М	ID	2/2
		ncement (to be announced 2020) Also rea nique Standard codes for this data elemer							
SL102	(171)	Tariff Number			vided when shi ce-based pricin		0	AN	1/7
SL103	(22)	Commodity Code	'DUTY	TAX CHGS	,		х	AN	1/30
	. ,	segment will be suppressed if a rate scale	code is pre	sent in the	SL104.				
SL104	(320)	Scale	Rate Sc 'GROUI 'SMART 'RETAIL	cale Code – ND' – Grou ГРО' – Sma _SALE' – N	Express Ind		Х	AN	1/10
SL106	(284)	Service Level Code	Deliver		Code— For Int		0	ID	2/2

Service, International Servischedules. SL1 Tariff Reference SL107 (146) SL107 (146) SL108 (982) Data NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) International Servision NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) International Servision International Servision NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) International Servision International Servision NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) Internation -BE L1 Rate NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedB included in the freight charg Dangerous Goods and Add L104 (58) NOTE: Zero amount charge L108 (150) Speci L109 (121) Rate NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with		Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
SL107 (146) Shipr SL107 (146) Shipr SL108 (982) Data NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) Intern -BE L1 Rate L102 (60) Unit of L103 (122) Rate NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedB included in the freight charg Dangerous Goods and Add L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedB included in the freight charg Dangerous Goods and Add L104 (58) Char NOTE: Zero amount charg L108 (150) Speci L109 (121) Rate NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) Speci MOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L114 L115 (112) Rate	e Code applies to Intra-U.S. Express S vice and Ground Service. Refer to the	Service or e current	nly; therefor FedEx Serv	e, this field w rice Guide a	ill be blank for Int s the official sourc	ra-U.S. F ce for del	reight ivery	
SL108 (982) Data NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) Intern -BE L1 Rate L102 (60) Unit L103 (122) Rate NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedE included in the freight charg Dangerous Goods and Add L104 charges. Rebates are NOTE: Zero amount charg L108 (150) L108 (150) Spect L109 (121) Rate NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) L114 (74) Decla NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 L115 (112) Rate, L115 (112) Rate, L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amou	nce	0	1	L5				
NOTE: Data Source Code SL109 (210) Intern -BE L1 Rate L102 (60) L103 (122) NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedE included in the freight charge Dangerous Goods and Add L104 (58) NOTE: Zero amount charge L108 (150) Spect L109 (121) Rate NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) Spect L114 (74) Decla NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 (112) L117 (220) L118 (221) L119 (954) L120 (100) Curre L121	pment Method of Payment	'PP'—I	Collect (Bill Prepaid (Bill Third Party (rty)	0	ID	2/2
SL109 (210) International structure Image: Image structure Image structure Image structure L1 Rate Rate L102 (60) Unit of the structure L103 (122) Rate NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedB included in the freight charg Dangerous Goods and Add L104 charges. Rebates are Invoice/file than the freight NOTE: Zero amount charg L108 (150) Spect L109 (121) Rate NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) L112 (276) Spect MOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 L115 (112) Rate L115 (112) Rate L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amote	a Source Code	Source '01'—N	of Air Way	bill Informatio ay bill/Manife	on	0	ID	2/2
-BE L1 Rate L102 (60) Unit 0 L103 (122) Rate, NOTE: This is not a charge L104 (58) Char NOTE: Supplemental FedE included in the freight charge Dangerous Goods and Add L104 (58) Char NOTE: Zero amount charge L108 (150) Spece L109 (121) Rate NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) Spece L114 (74) Decla NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 (112) Rate, application L115 (112) Rate, application L117 (220) Billeo L118 (221) Billeo L119 (954) Perced L120 (100) Curred L121 (610) Amound	e not available for Ground Service.							
L1RateL102(60)Unit (60)L103(122)RateNOTE: This is not a chargeL104(58)CharNOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight chargeDangerous Goods and AddL104(58)L104Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargL108(150)L109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppresL112(276)SpectL114(74)DeckarNOTE: For freight records,have provided FedEx withL115(112)RateL117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL119(954)PerceL120(100)CurreL121(610)	ernational/Intra-U.S. Code		tra-U.S. (Do ernational sl	omestic) ship hipment	pment	0	ID	1/1
L102(60)UnitL103(122)Rate,NOTE: This is not a chargeL104(58)CharNOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight chargeDangerous Goods and AddL104charges. Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargeL108(150)SpectL109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppresL112(276)SpectL115(112)Rate,L115(112)Rate,L117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL120(100)CurreL121(610)Amote	EGIN L1 LOOP-							
L103(122)Rate,NOTE: This is not a chargeL104(58)CharNOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight chargDangerous Goods and AddL104charges. Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargL108(150)SpectL109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppresL112(276)SpectL114(74)DeclaNOTE: For freight records,have provided FedEx withL115(112)Rate,L117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL119(954)PerceL120(100)CurreL121(610)Amount	e and Charges	0	1	L1	30			
NOTE: This is not a chargeL104(58)CharNOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight chargeDangerous Goods and AddL104charges. Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargeL108(150)SpectL109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppreseL112(276)SpectL114(74)DeckarNOTE: For freight records,have provided FedEx withL115(112)RateL117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL119(954)PerceL120(100)CurreL121(610)	t Cost	Retail	Sales, Item	Unit Cost		Х	R	1/9
L104(58)CharNOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight charDangerous Goods and AddL104 charges. Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargL108(150)SpeciL109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppresL112(276)SpeciL114(74)DeckaNOTE: For freight records,have provided FedEx withL115(112)RateL117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL120(100)CurreL121(610)	e/Value Qualifier			ate (Flat Rat (Non-Transp	e) ortation /Retail	Х	ID	2/2
NOTE: Supplemental FedEincluded in the freight chargeDangerous Goods and AddL104 charges. Rebates areinvoice/file than the freightNOTE: Zero amount chargL108(150)L109(121)RateNOTE: Element is suppresL112(276)SpeciL114(74)DeclaNOTE: For freight records,have provided FedEx withL115(112)RateL117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL119(954)PerceL120(100)CurreL121(610)	ge; this is a reference for the Earned I	Discount _l	orogram.					
included in the freight char Dangerous Goods and Add L104 charges. Rebates are invoice/file than the freight NOTE : Zero amount charg L108 (150) Spec L109 (121) Rate NOTE : Element is suppres L112 (276) Spec appli L114 (74) Decla NOTE : For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 (112) Rate L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L119 (954) Percord L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amou	arge	miscell corresp	oonding to tl it will be neg	racking number arge code.	Х	N2	1/12	
NOTE: Element is suppres L112 (276) Spec appli L114 (74) Decla NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 (112) Rate, L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L119 (954) Perco L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amou	ddress Correction are included in mise re not included in net amount. Supple	cellaneou mental cl waived. Specia charge	s charges. Tharges for G I Charge Co s	To obtain tota Ground Shipn ode for misce	al tracking numbe nents may appear Ilaneous	r charges	, add all	3/3
NOTE: Element is suppres		See Co	odes Dictio	nary for list	of all codes			
L112(276)Spect appliL114(74)DeclaNOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115(112)L115(112)RateL117(220)BilledL118(221)BilledL119(954)PercordL120(100)CurredL121(610)Amored	e Class Code	'Y' – Pa	ackage Pre-	rated		0	ID	1/3
appli L114 (74) Decla NOTE : For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 (112) Rate, L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L119 (954) Perco L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amo	essed if package is not pre-rated.							
NOTE: For freight records, have provided FedEx with L115 L112 Rate, L117 L120 Billed L117 L117 L120 Billed L118 L121 L118 L119 L119 L119 L119 L119 L119 L119 L119 L119 L120 L120 L120 L120 L121 L121 L121 L120 L120 <thl120< th=""> <thl120< th=""> <thl120< th=""></thl120<></thl120<></thl120<>	ecial Charge Description (If licable)			escription Co nary for list	de of all codes	0	AN	2/2
have provided FedEx with L115 (112) Rate, L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L119 (954) Perced L120 (100) Curred L121 (610) Amon	clared Value	Declar	ed Value			Х	N2	2/1
L117 (220) Billed L118 (221) Billed L119 (954) Perced L120 (100) Curred L121 (610) Among	s, the declared value is for insurance. h an invalid tracking number, L1 segm		,				e. If you	
L118 (221) Billeo L119 (954) Perco L120 (100) Curro L121 (610) Amor	e/Value Qualifier	'PS'—I	Per Shipmer	nt		Х	ID	2/2
L119 (954) Perce L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amo	ed/Rated-As Quantity	Non-Tr	ans Pieces	/Units (Retail	Sales)	Х	R	1/1
L120 (100) Curre L121 (610) Amor	ed/Rated-As Qualifier	'NU'-U	nits (Retail \$	Sales)		Х	ID	2/2
L121 (610) Amo	cent	Fuel S	urcharge Fa	actor (Expres	s Service Only)	0	R	1/1
	rency Code	Billed (Currency Co	ode		0	ID	3/3
- END L5 - END LX	1 LOOP- 5 LOOP-	C.O.D.	Amount			0	N2	1/1
L3 Total Weight a	and Charges	М	1					
L305 (58) Char	arge	Net ch	arges for inv	/oice		0	N2	1/1:

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
L308	(150)	Special Charge or Allowance Code	ʻIIA'—In	'IIA'—Invoice Adjustment					3/3
NOTE: C	nly applica	able for zero billed invoices or Non-Pay F	Resolution file	s.					
SE		Transaction Set Trailer	М	1					
SE01	(96)	Number of Included Segments	Program	n Supplied			М	N0	1/10
SE02	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number	Program	n Supplied			М	AN	4/9
NOTE: A	NOTE: A sample of the 110 dataset is included for reference in the sample Invoice File.								

SAMPLE INVOICE FILE

Segment Terminator, NL (New line) Hex '15' Data Element Separator, GS (Group Separator) Hex '1D' <u>Sub element Separator, US (Unit Separator) Hex '1F'</u>

ST*110*197849 B3**123456789**MX**20100419*9175****FDE*20100417*B1 B3A*SM*21 ITD*05*3****20100504*15 N1*BT*COGSWELL/DIV OF RCB N2*ACCOUNTS PAYABLE N3*99 EASTEND PKY N4*CAMDEN CITY*CA*900010001*US N9*IT*114114114 N9*14*199913921 N1*RI*FEDEX ERS N3*ATTN EDI PAYMENT*PO BOX 371741 N4*PITTSBURGH*PA*152507741*US LX*1 N1*SH*COGSWELL, G RRT MANAGEMENT CO*FA*0048845 CAFE N2*SALLY JOHNSON EXT 999 N3*567 W NORTHERN DR STE 0299 N4*SAN RAFAELS*CA*90007*US N9*IT*114114114 N9*RU*900 N9*AW*3333333333333 N1*CN*INFORMATION NOT SUPPLIED N2*ALBERT JOHN SMITH N3*825 E PLEASANT RUN DR APT 207 N4*JACKSON*WY*85555*US P1*SD*20100409*011 POD*20100413*0958*SIGNATURE NOT SUPPLIED V9*DDL*FIRST DELIVERY ATTEMPT*20100413*0842****A11 L5*1*INTRA U.S. SHIPMENT*2*Z*ENV L0*1***1*G***1*PCS**L L10*1*N*L SL1*ON*04**0013758**NM*PP*09*D L1****1660****080****050*******1660 L1****75****405****010******11.5**1225 L1****200****RES****022*******200 L1****-926****DSC****185*******-926 LX*2 N1*SH*COGSWELL, G RRT MANAGEMENT CO*FA*0048845 CAFE N2*SALLY JOHNSON EXT 999 N3*567 W NORTHERN DR STE 0299 N4*LOS ANGELES*CA*90007*US N9*IT*114114114 N9*RU*900 N9*AW*2222222222 N1*CN*INFORMATION NOT SUPPLIED N2*CORI A SCOTTS N3*529 S 500 WEST N4*NORFOLK CITY*UT*84442*US

POD*20100416*1319*C.SCOTTS V9*DDL*FIRST DELIVERY ATTEMPT*20100416*1139****A11 L5*1*INTRA U.S. SHIPMENT*2*Z*ENV L0*1***1*G***1*PCS**L L10*1*N*L SL1*ON*02**0000186**AM*PP*01*D 1 1****1590****080****050*******1590 L1****74****405****010******11.5**1224 L1****200****RES****022*******200 L1****-904****DSC****185*******-904 LX*3 N1*SH*COGSWELL. G RRT MANAGEMENT CO*FA*0048845 CAFE N2*SALLY JOHNSON EXT 999 N3*567 W NORTHERN DR STE 0299 N4*SAN RAFAELS*CA*90007*US N9*IT*114114114 N9*RU*900 N1*CN*VICKI Z ALFRED AAATR N2*JIMMY V HORACE & N3*9876 RALIEN CARVER DRIVE N4*CAVE MASONS CITY*AZ*86665*US P1*SD*20100413*011 POD*20100414*0905*J.HORACE L5*1*INTRA U.S. SHIPMENT*2*Z*ENV L0*1***1*G***1*PCS**L L10*1*N*L SL1*ST*05**0000233**AM*PP*01*D L1****1510****080****050*******1510 L1****73****405****010******11.5**1223 L1****-820****DSC****185*******-820 LX*4 N1*SH*COGSWELL. G RRT MANAGEMENT CO*FA*0048845 CAFE N2*SALLY JOHNSON EXT 999 N3*567 W NORTHERN DR STE 0299 N4*SAN RAFAELS*CA*90007*US N9*IT*114114114 N9*RU*900 N9*AW*44444444444 N1*CN*INFORMATION NOT SUPPLIED N2*PATRICIA FOREST N3*2003 EAGLES FLY RD N4*WASHINGTONBURG*VA*22247*US P1*SD*20050624*011 POD*20050625*1147*P.FOREST L5*1*INTRA U.S. SHIPMENT*2*Z*ENV L0*1***1*G***1*PCS**L L10*1*N*L SL1*ON*04**0000208**AM*PP*09*D L1****1800****080****050*******1800 L1****1250****665****002*******1250

L1****76****405****010******11.5**1226

P1*SD*20100415*011

L1****-1283****DSC****185******- 1283 L3****9175 SE*131*0053 GE*1*24 IEA*1*00000024

CODES DICTIONARY

The codes dictionary is a separate document. It is an Excel spreadsheet that lists the available code values used for an element. There is a separate TAB at the bottom of the document that correlates to each element; ie: V908 DEL EXCEP, V912 DEL DISP

For a copy of this document email your FedEx ERS Analyst.
REMITTANCE RECORD LAYOUT

REMITTANCE ENVELOPE

ISA		Interchange Control Header		Req	Туре	Min/ Max
ISA01	(101)	Authorization Information Qualifier	'00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA02	(102)	Authorization Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA03	(103)	Security Information Qualifier	'00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA04	(104)	Security Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA05	(105)	Interchange Sender ID Qualifier	Sender ID Qualifier	М	ID	2/2
ISA06	(106)	Interchange Sender ID	Sender ID	М	AN	15/15
ISA07	(105)	Interchange Receiver ID Qualifier	'ZZ'	М	ID	2/2
ISA08	(107)	Interchange Receiver ID	'055001924'	М	AN	15/15
ISA09	(108)	Interchange Date	Current Date—YYMMDD	М	DT	6/6
ISA10	(109)	Interchange Time	Current Time—HHMM	М	ТМ	4/4
ISA11	(165)	Repetition Separator	ſŸ	М		1/1
ISA12	(111)	Interchange Control Version Number	'00406', '00401' or '00307'	М	ID	5/5
ISA13	(112)	Interchange Control Number	Provided by Sender	М	NO	9/9
ISA14	(113)	Acknowledgment Requested	'0'	М	ID	1/1
ISA15	(114)	Usage Indicator	'P'	М	ID	1/1
ISA16	(115)	Component Element Separator	6*3	М		1/1
NOTE : ECS an		d ISA06 will be used to set up your tradin	g partnership. Please have this data av	/ailable for you	r assigned	1 FedEx
GS		Functional Group Header		Req	Туре	Min/ Max
GS01	(479)	Functional ID Code	'RA'	М	ID	2/2
GS02	(142)	Application Sender's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA06	М	AN	2/15
GS03	(124)	Application Receiver's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA08	М	AN	2/15
GS04	(373)	Data Interchange Date	Current Date – CCYYMMDD	M/Z	DT	8/8
GS05	(337)	Data Interchange Time	Current Time	M/Z	ТМ	4/8
GS06	(28)	Group Control Number	Provided by Sender	M/7	NO	1/9

GS		Functional Group Header		Req	Туре	Min/ Max
GS01	(479)	Functional ID Code	'RA'	М	ID	2/2
GS02	(142)	Application Sender's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA06	М	AN	2/15
GS03	(124)	Application Receiver's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA08	М	AN	2/15
GS04	(373)	Data Interchange Date	Current Date – CCYYMMDD	M/Z	DT	8/8
GS05	(337)	Data Interchange Time	Current Time	M/Z	ТМ	4/8
GS06	(28)	Group Control Number	Provided by Sender	M/Z	NO	1/9
GS07	(455)	Responsible Agency Code	'Χ'	М	ID	1/2
GS08	(480)	Version/Release/Industry ID Code	'004010' or '003072'	М	AN	1/12
NOTE:	The Remit	tance Transaction Set is inserted after th	ne Functional Group header.			
GE		Functional Group Trailer				
GE01	(97)	Number of Transaction Sets Included	As calculated per the standard	М	N0	1/6
GE02	(28)	Group Control Number	Same as GS06	M/Z	N0	1/9
IEA		Interchange Control Header				
IEA01	(I16)	Number of Included Functional Groups	As calculated per the standard	М	N0	1/5
IEA02	(I12)	Interchange Control Number	Same as ISA13	М	N0	9/9

Segment/ID	Segment	Requirement	Max Use	Loop ID	Loop Index
ST	Transaction Set Header	М	1		
BPR	Payment Order/Remittance Advice	М	1		
CUR	Currency	0	1		
REF	Reference Identification	0	>1		
DTM	Date/Time Reference	0	>1		
N1	Name	0	1	N1	>1
ENT	Entity	0	1	ENT	>1
NM1	Name	0	>1	NM1	>1
RMR	Remittance Advice	0	1	RMR	>1
REF	Reference Identification	0	1	REF	>1
ADX	Adjustments	0	1	ADX	>1
NTE	Note/Special Instructions	0	>1	ADX	
SE	Transaction Set Trailer	М	1		

SEGMENT SYNTAX

DATA SEGMENTS AND ELEMENTS USED

Data/	Segme	nt	Data Elem	ents				
ST		ST01	ST02					
BPR		BPR01	BPR02	BPR03	BPR04	BPR05	BPR06	BPR07
		BPR09	BPR10	BPR11	BPR12	BPR13	BPR15	BPR16
CUR		CUR01	CUR02					
REF		REF01	REF02					
DTM		DTM01	DTM02					
-BEG	IN N1 L	_00P-						
		N1	N104	N102	N103	N104		
-END	N1 LO	OP-						
								n
	IN ENT	LOOP-						
ENT	ii	ENT01						
		-BEGIN NM						
			NM1	NM101	NM102	NM103 NM10	8 NM109	
	ļ	-END NM1 L	.00P-					
	DEO							
	-BEG	IN RMR LOOI		DMDOO				
	l	RMR	RMR01	RMR02	RMR04			
		-BEGIN REF		DEE04	DEE00			
		-END REF L	REF	REF01	REF02			
	ļ	-END KEF L	006-					
	ĺ	-BEGIN AD)	LOOP-					
			ADX	ADX01	ADX02	ADX03	ADX04	
			NTE	NTE02				
		-END ADX L	.00P-					
							ı	
	-END	RMR LOOP-						
-END	ENT L	OOP-						
SE		SE01	SE02					

DESCRIPTION OF DATA ELEMENTS

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Туре	Min/ Max
ST	Transac	tion Set Header	М	1			
ST01	(143)	Transaction Set ID	'820'			ID	3/3
ST02	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number		's discreti d by Fedl		AN	4/9
BPR	Beginni	ng Segment	М	1			
BPR01	(305)	Transaction Handling Code	ʻl'			ID	1/2
BPR02	(782)	Monetary Amount		urrency a ust total R	mount of all items being RMR04s	R	1/18
BPR03	(478)	Credit/Debit Flag Code	Code p	er Standa	ards 'C'—Credit	ID	1/1
BPR04	(591)	Payment Method Code	'ACH'– 'CHK'– 'FEW'– Transfe 'FWT'–	– Check – Federal er - Repet	ted Clearing House Reserve Funds/Wire itive Reserve Funds/Wire	ID	3/3
BPR10	(509)	Originating Company ID) digits of	•	AN	10/10
BPR16	(373)	Date		-	ent date if paying via EFT	DT	8/8
CUR	Currenc		M	1			0,0
CUR01	(98)	Entity ID Code		Party that	remits payment	ID	2/3
CUR02	(100)	Currency Code		-	ers must remit in USD	ID	3/3
REF	()	ce Numbers	M				-,
REF01	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		laster Acc	count Number	ID	2/3
REF02	(127)	Reference Identification			Master Account Number	AN	9/9
REF	Referen	ce Numbers	м				
REF01	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		ransactio Check Nur		ID	2/3
REF02	(127)	Reference Identification		e unique)	rence # (8 characters max, Required for FedEx	AN	1/8
DTM	Date/Tir	ne References	М				
DTM01	(374)	Date/Time Qualifier	'097'— ⁻	Transactio	on Creation Date	ID	3/3
DTM02	(373)	Date	Transa	ction Crea	ation Date (CCYYMMDD)	DT	8/8
N1	Name		С	1	N1		
N101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code	'PR'– F	Payer		ID	2/3
N102	(93)	Name				AN	1/60
N103	(66)	ID Code Qualifier	'ZZ' (Se	ee Note)		ID	1/2
N104	(67)	ID Code	Custom	ner FedEx	Account Number (See Note)) N	9/9
NOTE:							
•	one occ N1 is rec	ount number is the account number of urrence. quired if paying one billed account per a the NM1 segment instead. N1 or NM	ST/SE loo	p. If multi	ple bill-to accounts are being	•	
	-BEGIN L	DETAIL-					
ENT	Entity		м	1	ENT		
ENT01	(554)	Assigned Number	'1'			N	1/6

			Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Туре	Min/ Max
NM1	Individu	al or Organizational Name	С	>1	NM1		
NM101	(98)	Entity Identifier Code	'AO'–Ac	count Of		ID	2/3
NM102	(1065)	Entity Type Qualifier	'3'			ID	1/1
NM103	(1035)	Name				AN	1/35
NM108	(66)	Identification Code Qualifier	'ZZ'			ID	1/2
NM109	(67)	Identification Code	Custom	er FedEx	Account Number (See Note)	Ν	9/9
NOTE:							
•	The accou	unt number in NM109 is the account n	umber of th	ne compa	ny billed for the FedEx service	Э.	
•		uired if paying one billed account per S ne account number for each payment.	ST/SE loop.	If multipl	e bill-to accounts are being pa	nid, use the	NM1 to
RMR	Remitta	nce Advice	М	1	RMR		
RMR01	(128)	Reference Identification Qualifier		racking N voice Nui		ID	2/3
RMR02	(127)	Reference Identification		Number,	; if RMR01 = 'AW' if RMR01 = 'IV'	AN	1/30
RMR04	(782)	Monetary Amount	Paymen	nt Amount	(MUST BE POSITIVE)	R	1/18
NOTE:							
•	The Track	king Number that should be sent can b	e found in	the 110 li	nvoice in the N9 segment with	qualifier AV	V.
•		eturn the Ground Tracking Number f racking Number is for informational pu			ment with qualifier 2I on the	e invoice. T	his
•	If paying b	by tracking number, the invoice numbe		ed in the	following REF segment. Track	ing number	level
•	payments	are required if adjustments are made.	. Repeat th	is segme		cking numb	ers.
•	If requesti	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking I If disputing the full amount, the amour	number: nt paid shoi	uld be '0'	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero)	cking numb	ers.
•	If requesti	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i	number: nt paid shoi	uld be '0'	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero)	cking numb	ers.
• REF	If requesti	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the	number: nt paid sho amount be	uld be '0' eing paid 1	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero)	cking numb	ers.
• REF REF01	If requesting of the second se	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier	number: nt paid sho amount be	uld be '0' eing paid 1 voice	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero)		2/3
• REF REF01 REF02	If requesti o Reference	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number	number: nt paid sho e amount be C 'IV' - Inv	uld be '0' eing paid 1 voice	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero)	ID	2/3
• REF REF01 REF02	If requesting of the segment of the	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier	number: nt paid shot a amount be 'IV' - Inv Invoice	uld be '0' eing paid 1 voice Number	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF	ID AN	2/3 1/30
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE:	If requesting of the segment of the	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification ment is required if paying by Tracking N voice number for all adjustment reques	number: nt paid shot a amount be 'IV' - Inv Invoice	uld be '0' eing paid 1 voice Number	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF	ID AN	2/3 1/30
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE: •	If requesting of the segnation of the se	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification ment is required if paying by Tracking N voice number for all adjustment reques	number: nt paid shot e amount be 'IV' - Inv Invoice I Sts. O Invoice A	uld be '0' eing paid roice Number o ensure p	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF proper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount—	ID AN	2/3 1/30 e, pleas
• REF01 REF02 NOTE:	If requesting of the second se	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amount If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification ment is required if paying by Tracking N voice number for all adjustment request ments	number: nt paid shot e amount be 'IV' - Inv Invoice I Sts. O Invoice A	uld be '0' eing paid 1 voice Number o ensure p 1 Adjustme	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF proper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount—	ID AN	2/3 1/30
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE: • ADX ADX01	If requesti o Reference (128) (127) This segn include in Adjustm (782) (426) "18'–Not '19'–Dup '21'–Reb '22'–Wei '30'-Satu '34'–Dec '38'–Ser '40'- Add '51'– Del	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking in If disputing the full amount, the amount If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification ment is required if paying by Tracking N voice number for all adjustment request nents Monetary Amount Adjustment Reason Code Company Bill blicate Billing bill Other Account (Account Number Re ight Error urday Delivery Surcharge Invalid lared Value Incorrect rvice Incorrect dress Correction Surcharge Invalid livery Area Surcharges (DAS) Applied	number: nt paid shou a amount be 'IV' - Inv Invoice I Number. To sts. O Invoice A Amount equired) in Error	uld be '0' eing paid roice Number o ensure p 1 Adjustme you are o	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF proper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount—	ID AN bcessing tim	2/3 1/30 e, pleas 1/18
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE: • ADX	If requesti o Reference (128) (127) This segninclude ini Adjustim (782) (426) "18'–Not '19'–Dup '21'–Reb '22'–Wei '30'-Satu '34'–Dec '38'– Set '40'- Add (51'– Del '52'– Del '53'– Pic '42'– Pa	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking i If disputing the full amount, the amoun If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification ment is required if paying by Tracking N voice number for all adjustment request ments Monetary Amount Adjustment Reason Code Company Bill blicate Billing bill Other Account (Account Number Re ight Error irrday Delivery Surcharge Invalid clared Value Incorrect rvice Incorrect dress Correction Surcharge Invalid	number: nt paid shot a amount be C 'IV' - Inv Invoice I Number. To sts. O Invoice A Amount equired) in Error ttly Calcular ot Requester	uld be '0' eing paid roice Number o ensure p 1 Adjustme you are o	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF proper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount—	ID AN bcessing tim	2/3 1/30 e, pleas 1/18
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE: • ADX	If requesti o Reference (128) (127) This segminclude ini Adjustm (782) (426) "18'-Not '19'-Dup '21'-Reb '22'-Wei '30'-Satu '34'-Dec '38'- Ser '40'- Add '51'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Pic	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking in If disputing the full amount, the amount If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification Monetary International adjustment request international adjustment request Monetary Amount Adjustment Reason Code Company Bill Dicate Billing Dill Other Account (Account Number Refight Error Inday Delivery Surcharge Invalid Direct Norrect Provice Incorrect Provice Incorrect Provice Incorrect Provide Surcharges (DAS) Applied Divery Area Surcharges (DAS) Applied Divery Area Surcharges (DAS) Incorrect Report Surcharges (DAS) Incorrect Report Previously Sent	in Error equired) in Error in Error in Error in Error in Error in Error	uld be '0' eing paid voice Number o ensure p 1 Adjustme you are o	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF broper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount— disputing	ID AN bcessing tim	2/3 1/30 e, pleas 1/18
REF REF01 REF02 NOTE: • ADX ADX01	If requesti o Reference (128) (127) This segminclude ini Adjustm (782) (426) "18'-Not '19'-Dup '21'-Reb '22'-Wei '30'-Satu '34'-Dec '38'- Ser '40'- Add '51'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Del '52'- Pic	ing an Invoice adjustment by tracking in If disputing the full amount, the amount If disputing a partial amount, enter the ce Number Reference Identification Qualifier Reference Identification Monetary Interference Identification Monetary Amount Adjustment Reason Code Company Bill Dicate Billing Dill Other Account (Account Number Reference Interference Interference Interference Interference Interference Interference Interference Reference Identification Monetary Amount Adjustment Reason Code Company Bill Dicate Billing Dill Other Account (Account Number Reference Interference Interference Interference Reference Interference Reference Interference Interference Reference Interference Interference Interference Reference Interference Inte	number: nt paid shot a amount be C 'IV' - Inv Invoice I Jumber. To sts. O Invoice A Amount equired) in Error ttly Calcular ot Requested a dispute) then an N	uld be '0' eing paid voice Number o ensure p 1 Adjustme you are o	nt for multiple invoices and tra (zero) REF broper credit and decrease pro ADX nt Request Amount— disputing	ID AN bcessing tim	2/3 1/30 e, pleas 1/18

		Req	Max Use	Loop ID	Ту	pe	Min/ Max
NOTE:							
•	Adjustment requests for service failure or no pro feature on fedex.com or the telephone invoice a					ustmer	nt
•	Refer to the 'ELECTRONIC INVOICE ADJUST information on submitting invoice adjustment re		HELPFUL	. TIPS' section	following this page for I	more	
•	For Rate and Dimensional concerns, please co using the 820 Remittance document.	ntact youi	⁻ Worldwi	de Account Ma	nager. These cannot b	oe disp	outed
•	Code 'H2' is to be used for 'Payment Previously duplicate billing, partial balances or any other a				code 'H2' to dispute iten	ns in p	rocess,
				in Empil to dut	vtavdisputas@faday.co	m	
•	Duty/tax disputes (air express shipments only)	must be s	ubmitted	in Email to <mark>dut</mark>			
•	Duty/tax disputes (air express shipments only) No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries.				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		47 for
• • NTE	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		47 for
• NTE NTE02	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries.	ises (pack	aging su	oplies) should	be included. Call (800) 6		147 for 1/21
	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries. Note/Special Instructions	oses (pack O ed. cords. e. 2nd day	1 1 v vs. Prior	ADX	be included. Call (800) 6	622-11	
NTE02	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries. Note/Special Instructions (352) Free-Form Message *If ADX02 = 21: Provide FedEx account number to be rebill 22: Provide correct weight per your records. 34: Provide correct declared value per your records. 38: Provide correct service per your records (i.e.	oses (pack O ed. cords. e. 2nd day	1 1 v vs. Prior	ADX	be included. Call (800) 6	622-11	
NTE02	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries. Note/Special Instructions (352) Free-Form Message *If ADX02 = 21: Provide FedEx account number to be rebille 22: Provide correct weight per your records. 34: Provide correct declared value per your records 38: Provide correct service per your records (i.e. H2: Provide original check number and date (i.e.	oses (pack O ed. cords. e. 2nd day	1 1 v vs. Prior	ADX	be included. Call (800) 6	622-11	
NTE02	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries. Note/Special Instructions (352) Free-Form Message *If ADX02 = 21: Provide FedEx account number to be rebillu 22: Provide FedEx account number to be rebillu 23: Provide correct weight per your records. 34: Provide correct declared value per your records 36: Provide correct service per your records (i.e. H2: Provide original check number and date (i.e. FedEx reads a maximum of 21 characters.	oses (pack O ed. cords. e. 2nd day	1 1 v vs. Prior	ADX	be included. Call (800) 6	622-11	
NTE02	No adjustment requests for Retail Sales purcha inquiries. Note/Special Instructions (352) Free-Form Message *If ADX02 = 21: Provide FedEx account number to be rebille 22: Provide correct weight per your records. 34: Provide correct declared value per your records. 34: Provide correct service per your records (i.4 H2: Provide original check number and date (i.4 FedEx reads a maximum of 21 characters. -END of Detail section-	oses (pack O ed. e. 2nd day e. ABC12: M	1 1 v vs. Prior 345MMI	applies) should i ADX ity). DDYYYY).	be included. Call (800) 6	622-11	

ELECTRONIC INVOICE ADJUSTMENTS HELPFUL TIPS

ADJUSTMENT REASON CODES (Used in the ADX02)

Code	Description	Explanation of Code
18	Billed to Company in Error	Tracking number was billed as the recipient or third party without authorization. Company billed in error as the shipping account.
19	Duplicate Billing	Tracking number was billed twice for the same charges
	Out of week billings, supplemental charg te billings.	es, duty and tax billings and ground return shipment billings are not
NOTE:	Duplicate information should not be proc	essed as duplicate billing.
21	Rebill to Another Account	Code should be used when requesting billing away from the shipping party such as to the recipient or third party. A valid FedEx account number must be entered in the 'NTE02' segment when using this code.
22	Weight Error	Tracking number was billed using the incorrect weight. The correct weight must be entered in the 'NTE02' segment when using this code. Ex: 1 lb vs. 10 lbs.
30	Saturday Surcharge Invalid	Saturday delivery or Pick up surcharge invalid
34	Declared Value Incorrect	Tracking number was billed using the incorrect declared value. The correct declared valued per your records must be entered in the 'NTE02' segment when using this code.
38	Service Incorrect	Tracking number was billed using the incorrect service type. The correct service per your records must be entered in the 'NTE02' segment when using this code. Ex: SO vs. PL.
40	Address Correction Surcharge Invalid	Address Correction Surcharge Invalid
51	Delivery Area Surcharges (DAS) Applied in Error	Code should only be used when Delivery Area Surcharges have been applied in error.
52	Delivery Area Surcharges (DAS) Incorrectly Calculated	Code should only be used when Delivery Area Surcharges have been calculated incorrectly.
53	Pickup Fees or Weekly On-Call Fees – Not Requested	Code should only be used when Pickup Fees Fees or Weekly On- Call Fees have been applied in error.
H2	Payment Previously Sent	Code should only be used to inform FedEx that payment has been previously sent. Check number, check date and reference number of previous payment must be entered in the 'NTE02' segment when using this code.
PD*	Balance Due Requested (an inquiry, not a dispute)	This request will return the Balance Due on the transaction in the 'RMT-06' field

NOTE: For Incorrect Pricing or Discount, or Dimensions please contact your FedEx Sales Executive; these reasons not disputable by EDI. Do NOT use obsolete codes 01, 24, 37, L7.

COMMON ABBREVIATIONS (Used in the NTE02)

The NTE02 segment is limited to 21 characters on the FedEx side. A list of common abbreviations is being provided to assist in the entering of comments and conveying messages.

Abbreviation	Description	Abbreviation	Description
#	Number	GRND	Ground
3rd	Third Party	HAZ	Hazardous
A/C	Address Correction	INFO	Information
AB	Tracking	INQ	Incorrect Quantity
ACCT	Account	INS	Incorrect Service
ADJ	Adjustment	INT'L	International
ADR	Address	INV	Invoice
AE	Account Executive	INW	Incorrect Weight
AGT	Agent	LB	Pound
AH	Additional Handling	LTE	Late
СС	Credit Card	MSC	Miscellaneous
СК	Check	O/C	On Call
CNTL	Control	ОТ	On Time
COD	Cash On Delivery	OVS	Oversize
CONS	Consignee	P/U	Pick Up
CR	Credit	PKG	Package
CTG	Call Tag	PO	Priority Overnight
D&T	Duty & Tax	PTY	Party
D/O	Drop Off	PYMNT	Payment
DAS	Delivery Area Surcharge	RB	Rebill
DB	Debit	RECIP	Recipient
DEL	Delivery	REF	Reference
DIM	Dimensions	REP	Representative
DIS	Discount	REQ	Request
DN	Denial	RESI	Residential
DOC	Document	RF	Refund
DOM	Domestic	RTN	Return
DSP	Dispute	SDR	Saturday Delivery
DTE	Date	SHPMNT	Shipment
DUP	Duplicate	SHPR	Shipper
DV	Declared Value	SIG	Signature
EIA	Electronic Invoice Adjustments	SPU	Saturday Pick Up
ERS	Electronic Revenue Support	SVC	Service
ES	Economy Service	WKLY	Weekly
EXP	Express	WT	Weight
FSU	Fuel Surcharge	XS	Express Service

SUGGESTIONS FOR WHEN TO CONTACT YOUR EIA REPRESENTATIVE

NOTE: If you do not know who your EIA representative is, contact your ERS Analyst for assistance. Refer to the 'Resources' section.

- Prior to the submittal of an exceptionally large invoice adjustment (EIA) file.
- Prior to the submittal of an EIA file for problems or adjustment reasons you have not previously been experiencing.
- Anytime you may need to address an issue or problems not previously discussed with your EIA representative.
- When billing disputes still exist after the return of a resolution file.
- Anytime information is needed about invoice adjustment procedures or concerns.
- If you have not received your EIA response files within 5 business days.

BREAKDOWN OF EIA FILES WITH OVER 10,000 ADJUSTMENT REQUESTS

EIA files containing 10,000 or more adjustment requests will be separated into smaller files of 5,000 on the FedEx side, and the resolution files will return in the smaller files. The assigned EIA control number will remain the same except for the last digit which will change to an alpha or numeric character (A through Z, or 1, 2, 3...).

Example:

EIA control number EAST0123 is sent with 17,123 adjustment requests. The file will be separated into smaller files and the resolution files will return as shown below:

Control Number	Adjustment Line Items
EAST0123	5,000
EAST012A	5,000
EAST012B	5,000
EAST012C	2,123

Total of 4 Files

Total 17,123 Adjustment Requests

FUNCTIONAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT RECORD LAYOUT

FUNCTIONAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT ENVELOPE- ISA HEADER

ISA		Interchange Contro	ol Header Max	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
ISA01	(I01)	Authorization Information Qualifier	·00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA02	(102)	Authorization Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA03	(103)	Security I777nformation Qualifier	'00'	М	ID	2/2
ISA04	(104)	Security Information	All blanks	М	AN	10/10
ISA05	(105)	Interchange Sender ID Qualifier	Sender ID Qualifier	М	ID	2/2
ISA06	(106)	Interchange Sender ID	Sender ID	М	AN	15/15
ISA07	(105)	Interchange Receiver ID Qualifier	Receiver ID Qualifier	М	ID	2/2
ISA08	(107)	Interchange Receiver ID	Receiver ID	М	AN	15/15
ISA09	(108)	Interchange Date	Current Date - YYMMDD	М	DT	6/6
ISA10	(109)	Interchange Time	Current Time - HHMM	М	ТМ	4/4
ISA11	(165)	Repetition Separator	η,	М		1/1
ISA12	(I11)	Interchange Control Version Number	'00406', '00401' or '00307'	М	ID	5/5
ISA13	(I12)	Interchange Control Number	Provided by Sender	М	N0	9/9
ISA14	(I13)	Acknowledgment Requested	'O'	М	ID	1/1
ISA15	(114)	Usage Indicator	Ϋ́Ρ'	М	ID	1/1
ISA16	(I15)	Component Element Separator	(*)	М		1/1
GS		Functional Group Header				
GS01	(479)	Functional Identifier Code	'FA'	М	ID	2/2
GS02	(142)	Application Sender's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA06	М	AN	2/15
GS03	(124)	Application Receiver's Code	Last 12 digits of ISA08	М	AN	2/15
GS04	(373)	Data Interchange Date	Current Date - CCYYMMDD	M/Z	DT	8/8
GS05	(337)	Time	Current Time	M/Z	ТМ	4/8
GS06	(28)	Group Control Number	Provided by Sender	M/Z	N0	1/9
GS07	(455)	Responsible Agency Code	'X'	М	ID	1/2
GS08	(480)	Version/Release/Industry ID Code	'004010' or '003072'	М	AN	1/12
	NOTE:	The Invoice Transaction Set (ST through SE)	is inserted after the Functional Group I	leader.		
GE		Functional Group Trailer				
GE01	(97)	Number of Transaction Sets Included	As calculated per the standard	М	N0	1/6
GE02	(28)	Group Control Number	Same as GS06	M/Z	N0	1/9
IEA		Interchange Control Trailer				
IEA01	(116)	Number of Included Functional Groups	As calculated per the standard	М	N0	1/5
IEA02	(112)	(I12) Interchange Control Number	Same as ISA13	М	NO	9/9

DATA SEGMENTS AND ELEMENTS USED

Data/Segment Dat	ta Elements						
ST	ST01	ST02					
AK1	AK101	AK102					
-BEGIN	I AK2 LOOP-						
AK2	AK201	AK202					
-BEGIN	I AK3 LOOP-						
AK3		AK301	AK302	AK303	AK304		
AK4		AK401	AK402	AK403	AK404		
-END A	K3 LOOP-						
-	AK5	AK501	AK502	AK503	AK504	AK505	AK506
-END A	K2 LOOP-						
AK9	AK901	AK902	AK903	AK904			
SE	SE01	SE02					

DESCRIPTION OF DATA ELEMENTS

			Req	Max	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
ST	Transac	tion Set Header	М	1					
ST01	(143)	Transaction Set ID	ʻ997'				М	ID	3/3
ST02	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number	Program	n Supplied			М	AN	4/9
AK1	Functio	nal Group Response Header	М	1					
AK101	(479)	Functional Identifier Code	ʻIA'				М	ID	2/2
AK102	(28)	Group Control Number	Provideo	d by Sender	r		М	N0	1/9
AK2	Transac	tion Set Response Header	0	1	AK2	999999			
AK201	(143)	Transaction Set Identifier Code	'997'				М	ID	3/3
AK202	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number	Program	n Supplied			М	AN	4/9
AK3	Data Se	gment Note	0	1	AK3	999999			
AK301	(721)	Segment ID Code	Defines the segment ID of the data segment in error				М	ID	2/3
AK302	(719)	Segment Position in Transaction Set	Numerical count position of this data segment from start of transaction set.				Μ	N0	1/6
AK303	(447)	Loop Identifier Code	Identifies loop				0	AN	1/6
AK304	(720)	Segment Syntax Error Code	 '1'- Unrecognized Segment ID '2'- Unexpected Segment '3'- Mandatory Segment Missing '4'- Loop Occurs Over Maximum Times '5'- Segment Exceeds Maximum Use '6'- Segment Not in Defined Transaction Set '7'- Segment Not in Proper Sequence '8'- Segment Has Data Element Errors 				0	ID	1/3
AK4	Data Ele	ement Notice	0	99	AK3	999999			
AK401	(C030)	Position in Segment	Identifie	s the eleme	nt positio	on in segment	М	ID	1/2
AK402	(725)	Data Element Reference Number	Reference number used to locate data element in Data Element Dictionary				0	N0	1/4
AK403	(723)	Data Element Syntax Error Code	 '1'- Mandatory Data Element Missing '2'- Conditional Required Data Element Missing '3'- Too Many Data Elements '4'- Data Element Too Short '5'- Data Element Too Long '6'- Invalid Character in Data Element '7'- Invalid Code Value '8'- Invalid Date '9'- Invalid Time '10'- Exclusion Condition Violated 				Μ	ID	1/3
AK404	(724)	Copy of Bad Data Element	Copy of	Data Eleme	ent in Err	or	0/Z	AN	1/99
AK5	Transac	tion Set Response Trailer	М	1	AK2	999999			
AK501	(717)	Transaction Set Acknowledgment Code	Were No 'M'– Rej Code (M 'R'– Rej 'W'– Rej Tests 'X'– Rej	ected, Mess IAC) Failed ected	sage Aut urance Fa	ailed Validity	Μ	ID	1/1

			Req	Мах	Loop ID	Loop Repeat	Req	Туре	Min/ Max
AK502	(718)	Transaction Set Syntax Error Code	Ited Ited ID Repeat '1'- Transaction Set Not Supported '2'- Transaction Set Missing '3'- Transaction Set Control Number in Header and Trailer Do Not Match '4'- Number of Included Segments Does Not Match Actual Count '5'- One or More Segments in Error '6'- Missing or Invalid Transaction Set Identifier '7'- Missing or Invalid Transaction Set Control Number '8'- Authentication Key Name Unknown '10'- Requested Service (Authentication or Encrypted) Not Available '11'- Unknown Security Recipient '12'- Incorrect Message Length '13'- Message Authentication Code Failed '15'- Unknown Security Originator '16'- Syntax Error in Decrypted Text '17'- Security Not Supported '23'- Transaction Set Control Number Not			0	ID	1/3	
AK503	(718)	Transaction Set Syntax Error Code	Refer to	Refer to AK502 Codes on previous page			0	ID	1/3
AK504	(718)	Transaction Set Syntax Error Code	Refer to	Refer to AK502 Codes on previous page			0	ID	1/3
AK505	(718)	Transaction Set Syntax Error Code	Refer to AK502 Codes on previous page			0	ID	1/3	
AK506	(718)	Transaction Set Syntax Error Code	Refer to AK502 Codes on previous page			0	ID	1/3	
AK9	Functiona	I Group Response Header	М	1					
AK901	(715)	Functional Group Acknowledgment Code	'A'- Accepted 'E'- Accepted, But Errors Noted 'M'- Rejected, Message Authentication Code (MAC) Failed 'P'- Partially Accepted, At Least One Transaction Set Was Rejected 'R'- Rejected 'W'- Rejected, Assurance Failed Validity Tests 'X'- Rejected, Content After Decryption Could Not Be Analyzed		Μ	ID	1/1		
AK902	(97)	Number of Transaction Sets Included	Program Supplied			М	N0	1/6	
AK903	(123)	Number of Received Transaction Sets	Program Supplied			М	N0	1/6	
AK904	(2)	Number of Accepted Transaction Sets	Program Supplied			М	N0	1/6	
SE	Transactio	on Set Trailer	Μ	1					
SE01	(96)	Number of Included Segments	-	Supplied			Μ	N0	1/10
SE02	(329)	Transaction Set Control Number	Program	Supplied			Μ	AN	4/9